

HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH

PAYING THE PRICE

Failure to Deliver HIV Services in Louisiana Parish Jails





Paying the Price

Failure to Deliver HIV Services in Louisiana Parish Jails

Copyright © 2016 Human Rights Watch All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America ISBN: 978-1-6231-33375 Cover design by Rafael Jimenez

Human Rights Watch defends the rights of people worldwide. We scrupulously investigate abuses, expose the facts widely, and pressure those with power to respect rights and secure justice. Human Rights Watch is an independent, international organization that works as part of a vibrant movement to uphold human dignity and advance the cause of human rights for all.

Human Rights Watch is an international organization with staff in more than 40 countries, and offices in Amsterdam, Beirut, Berlin, Brussels, Chicago, Geneva, Goma, Johannesburg, London, Los Angeles, Moscow, Nairobi, New York, Paris, San Francisco, Sydney, Tokyo, Toronto, Tunis, Washington DC, and Zurich.

For more information, please visit our website: http://www.hrw.org

Paying the Price

Failure to Deliver HIV Services in Louisiana Parish Jails

Summary 1	
	Inadequate Treatment in Parish Jails
	Cost as a Barrier to Treatment
	State Prisoners in Parish Jails5
	Human Rights Obligations5
Recommendations	
	To the Louisiana State Government
	To the Louisiana Department of Corrections7
	To the Louisiana Sheriff's Association and Local Parish Jails
	To the Louisiana State Office of Public Health
	To the United States Government
Methodology 10	
I.	Background12
	HIV in the United States
	HIV and Incarceration14
	HIV in Louisiana22
	Incarceration in Louisiana27
II. Findings	
	Barriers to HIV Testing, Treatment, and Linkage to Care in Parish Jails
	HIV Treatment in Louisiana Jails
	Linkage to Care57
	Fear of Discrimination and Harassment
II. Human Rights Standards68	
	Right to Health in Detention
Acknowledgements	

Summary

Why don't we do routine HIV testing? We cannot afford to treat someone who was identified as HIV-positive. It sounds cold, I know, but that is the reality.

-S. Wright, nursing director, Caddo Parish Correctional Center, Shreveport, Louisiana, April 8, 2015

Of all the life events that knock people out of HIV care, going to jail is one of the biggest disruptors.

-Dr. Anne Spaulding, associate professor at Emory University and a national expert on HIV in corrections

In 2011, the United States, in concert with countries around the world, announced the "beginning of the end of AIDS." Defeating AIDS would be a stunning achievement in public health. But doing so requires effectively diagnosing, treating, and maintaining individuals with HIV while they receive care.

In the United States, this inevitably means addressing HIV in correctional settings. That is because the populations at risk of HIV and the populations that are incarcerated including people who use drugs, sex workers, the poor, the homeless, and racial and ethnic minorities—overlap in the US. The prevalence of HIV among incarcerated persons is three times greater than in the general population. One out of seven people living with HIV will enter a jail or prison each year.

Nowhere is the need for reform more urgent than in Louisiana, which incarcerates people at a higher rate than any other US state. At any given point in time, roughly 1 in 75 Louisiana adults are in jail or prison.

In Louisiana parish jails, thousands of people charged with minor, non-violent crimes endure lengthy pre-trial detention, and those with HIV often go undiagnosed, untreated, and without effective community care upon release. Many Louisiana AIDS service providers estimate that between one-quarter to one-half of their clients have been in jail or prisonin many cases frequently—an experience that endangers their health, safety, and even their lives.

Based on interviews with around 100 individuals—including representatives of organizations involved in HIV and health services and related to the criminal justice system—this report presents the voices of people living with HIV who have been incarcerated in parish jails across Louisiana, where HIV services are limited, haphazard, and in many cases, non-existent. It examines HIV testing programs in local jails in Louisiana, finding that only a handful conduct routine, voluntary testing programs as recommended by the US Centers for Disease Control. The report documents HIV treatment in jails that is delayed, interrupted, and in some cases denied altogether. Despite the importance of continuity of care to people living with HIV, most inmates leaving jails in Louisiana receive little help in finding, or returning to, a community care provider.

* * *

The state of Louisiana is "ground zero" for the dual epidemics of HIV and incarceration. Its two major cities, Baton Rouge and New Orleans, lead the country in new HIV infections each year. The death rate from AIDS in Louisiana is among the highest in the US. As of January 2016, the Louisiana Department of Corrections housed 525 prisoners living with HIV; in 2010, the prevalence of HIV in Louisiana state prisons was 3.5 percent, the second highest in the country.

The United States' incarceration rate is the highest reported in the world, and Louisiana incarcerates its residents at a rate 150 percent higher than the national average, higher than any other state. Louisiana parish jails hold more than 30,000 people daily, including people convicted of relatively minor offenses by local courts, some federal prisoners, and nearly half of the state prison population.

The same socioeconomic factors that place people at risk for HIV—poverty, homelessness, drug dependence, mental illness—also place them at higher risk of incarceration. The HIV epidemic and the criminal justice system are marked by similarly disturbing racial disparities: in Louisiana, African-Americans are 10 times more likely to be diagnosed with HIV and five times more likely to be incarcerated than whites. For heavily policed groups, such as people who use drugs, sex workers, transgender women, and LGBT youth, the overlap of HIV and imprisonment is not a coincidence. Going to jail tends to make people poorer, less stably housed, and more likely to be jailed again—all factors known to play a part in HIV prevention and outcomes. Even brief incarcerations are likely to interfere with people's access to, or use of, HIV medications and reduce the chances of achieving viral suppression, the pinnacle of good health for someone living with HIV.

Inadequate Treatment in Parish Jails

Many HIV positive people, including prisoners, do not know they are living with HIV. The US Centers for Disease Control (CDC) recommends that all correctional facilities provide routine voluntary HIV testing to promote awareness of their status as well as linkage to medical care in the facility and upon release. Yet in Louisiana, only 5 of 104 parish jails regularly offer HIV tests. At other parish jails, HIV tests are conducted only if a prisoner appears ill, or in some cases if requested. In a state facing one of the country's worst HIV epidemics, the extent of HIV in Louisiana parish jails remains unknown; when asked if they were holding any prisoners with HIV, several jail officials Human Rights Watch interviewed said that they were not aware of any.

Cost as a Barrier to Treatment

The reasons for limited testing are not a mystery. HIV medication is expensive; a treatment course can average more than \$50,000 per year. In Louisiana, jail budgets are the responsibility of local parishes, the equivalent of counties in other US states. Several jail officials told Human Rights Watch that they avoided HIV testing because they could not afford to provide treatment to prisoners testing positive for HIV.

The federal government offers little assistance. With few exceptions, it does not fund HIV treatment for state or local prisoners. Federal Medicaid excludes all incarcerated persons from coverage, and services under the Ryan White Act that assist people living with HIV are of limited availability for people in jail or prison. Federal programs permitting nonprofits to purchase medications at a discount are not available to correctional facilities.

Jail health budgets are under added pressure from the state's recent privatization of LSU "charity" hospitals that used to provide subsidized medical services to state and local prisoners. Under the new system, the state Department of Corrections (DOC) holds the purse strings for aspects of what it calls "offender care" and has decided—apparently purely due to budgetary constraints—that HIV care is not a reimbursable expense.

This leaves jails on their own, and means they have a powerful incentive not to encourage prisoners to disclose or test their HIV status. Officials at jails that do offer testing and HIV treatment said that medication costs consume large portions of their total health budgets.

In parish jails throughout Louisiana, HIV treatment is often delayed, interrupted, or denied altogether. For prisoners living with HIV, the health consequences can be devastating. Case managers at AIDS service organizations throughout the state described clients who "disappear" into jails, go months without HIV medications, emerge gravely ill, and in some cases, die after release. "I took sick.... I had flu, congestion, bumps on my skin, I lost a lot of weight," said Keith, 32, who spent two years in a parish jail without HIV medication. "I was scared. I was going through a crisis in there."

Most Louisiana parish jails also do not ensure that people living with HIV connect to medical care when they return to the community. In Louisiana, only half of people living with HIV remain in care after visiting a doctor, and many are lost to care after leaving a correctional facility. With few exceptions, release from parish jail is a haphazard process consisting of whatever is left of their medication package, a list of local HIV clinics, or often nothing at all.

When clients fail to appear for appointments, some HIV case managers told us that they check jail websites and, if they manage to locate them, simply hope for their eventual return, expecting no communication from the jail or the client.

Many prisoners living with HIV, fearing discrimination and harassment by guards or other inmates, choose not to disclose their HIV status while incarcerated even though it means missing doses of medication. As one case manager explained, "If they saw people being treated and linked to care, they might disclose, but right now there is only the downside."

State Prisoners in Parish Jails

The state Department of Corrections (DOC) operates an HIV testing program and a strong discharge planning program for HIV-positive prisoners housed in its nine state facilities. But in Louisiana, roughly half of all state prisoners—about 18,000 people as of early 2016— are housed not in DOC facilities but in parish jails. DOC offers no testing, treatment or discharge planning services to any of these prisoners—essentially running a two-tiered system that ignores the potential need for HIV services among nearly half of its population.

The DOC tries to justify this approach by claiming that no HIV-positive prisoners are in local parish jails, and maintains that HIV-positive prisoners are promptly transferred to DOC facilities, an approach that ignores the lack of routine HIV testing in parish jails. Even for inmates who disclosed their status in a parish jail, Human Rights Watch received several reports of HIV-positive DOC prisoners who were not transferred out of parish jails and did not receive adequate treatment for HIV in the parish facility. By claiming there are no HIV-positive prisoners in parish jails, DOC avoids responsibility for providing equivalent HIV testing, treatment, and linkage to care for this highly vulnerable population of DOC prisoners.

Human Rights Obligations

Louisiana's failure to ensure that prisoners have HIV testing, treatment, and linkage to care upon release is inconsistent with its obligations under international human rights law.

- To protect the right to the highest attainable standard of health and provide adequate medical care in detention, the state of Louisiana, parish governments, and the federal government should ensure that policies promote and ensure access to HIV care in all state and local correctional facilities.
- Louisiana Department of Corrections should address undiagnosed HIV in parish jails and end funding exclusions for HIV-related services for prisoners in parish jails.
- Louisiana should ensure that prison health services have enough funds to meet international legal obligations to a population that depends on it for health care.
- Louisiana health officials should ensure that all detention facilities have strong HIV testing programs in place, and facilitate participation in federal programs that will help pay for HIV medications for prisoners awaiting trial.

• Policymakers should consider that when it comes to people living with HIV, public health objectives may best be met by avoiding detention altogether. For prisoners living with HIV who stay in jail without adequate treatment, health consequences become more serious the longer treatment is delayed, interrupted, or denied, and treatment becomes more expensive.

Louisiana has taken some important steps, including reducing mandatory minimum sentences, revising marijuana laws, and expanding parole and probation opportunities. In New Orleans, innovative projects have significantly cut its jail population, and risk assessment tools help judges identify and release pre-trial defendants who pose no risk to the community. Alternatives to arrest, incarceration, and pre-trial detention should be urgently explored and expanded, state-wide.

There is no time to waste. Detention in Louisiana parish jails endangers the health, safety, and the very lives of people living with HIV.

Recommendations

To the Louisiana State Government

- Establish an independent body for monitoring conditions in parish jails with responsibility to report to the governor, the legislature, and to the public.
- Ensure adequate funding for medical services in parish jails, including routine voluntary rapid HIV testing, treatment, and linkage to care for pre-trial, sentenced, and DOC detainees.
- Extend the requirement for routine voluntary HIV testing in the Department of Corrections facilities to parish jails, preferably upon entry.
- Support the Greater New Orleans Health Information Exchange (GNOHIE) initiative and expand initiatives throughout the state to increase the connectivity of medical records between parish jails and local primary care providers, hospitals, and other health service providers.
- Increase access to mental health services and community-based voluntary treatment centers to reduce risk of arrest and incarceration of people with mental health conditions.
- Support and expand criminal justice reform initiatives to reduce arrest and incarceration rates including bail and sentencing reform, implementation of evidence-based pre-trial procedures and risk assessments, decriminalization of drug possession and use, and ensure adequate funding for courts, prosecutors, and public defenders.

To the Louisiana Department of Corrections

- In the short term, implement an effective, comprehensive effort to identify all DOC prisoners in parish jails that are HIV-positive through voluntary testing with informed consent and offer voluntary transfer to a DOC facility for those testing positive.
- In the long term, ensure access to routine voluntary HIV testing, treatment, and linkage to care for DOC prisoners in parish jails that is equivalent to those available in DOC facilities.
- Include HIV as specialty care eligible for coverage by DOC's medical budget.

• Improve monitoring of medical care in parish jails holding DOC prisoners to ensure access to HIV treatment and care.

To the Louisiana Sheriff's Association and Local Parish Jails

- Implement routine, voluntary HIV testing at entry and/or release.
- Ensure adequate HIV treatment for all HIV-positive inmates.
- Ensure linkage to care in the community for all HIV-positive inmates.

To the Louisiana State Office of Public Health

- Provide support, education, and training for increased access to routine voluntary HIV testing, treatment, and linkage to care in Louisiana parish jails, including by:
 - Training staff of AIDS service organizations to clarify federal eligibility requirements for HIV treatment and case management services for clients incarcerated in Louisiana parish jails;
 - Training medical staff from parish jails and local AIDS service organizations to maximize strategies and procedures to improve testing, treatment, and linkage to care;
 - Establishing pilot programs for utilization of ADAP program funding for HIV treatment for pre-trial detainees in Louisiana parish jails;
 - Supporting the New Orleans GNOHIE initiative and expanding initiatives throughout the state to increase the connectivity of medical records between parish jails and local primary care providers, hospitals, and other health service providers;
 - Establishing a statewide health liaison program to promote alternatives to incarceration for people living with HIV and other chronic conditions.

To the United States Government

• Congress and implementing regulatory agencies should review the impact of restrictions on eligibility for HIV treatment, case management services, and linkage to care for incarcerated persons, particularly those in local jails, in federal legislation including the Medicaid provisions of the Social Security Act, Ryan White CARE Act, the Affordable Care Act and the Public Health Services Act, section 340b.

Such restrictions should be removed or revised to increase access of persons incarcerated in local jails to HIV treatment, case management services, and linkage to care.

• The Office of National HIV/AIDS Policy should convene and support an inter-agency task force to examine the role of the criminal justice system, including arrest, incarceration, and re-entry, in the domestic HIV/AIDS epidemic. The task force should be empowered to make recommendations for reform at the federal, state, and local levels.

The Department of Justice should follow the recommendations set forth by the American Bar Association's "Key Requirements for the Effective Monitoring of Correctional and Detention Facilities" to support increased independent oversight and transparency of state and local correctional facilities, including the provision of technical assistance for such oversight and the conditioning of federal correctional funding on adequate oversight procedures and transparency.

Methodology

This report is based on research conducted in Louisiana between October 2014 and December 2015.

Human Rights Watch interviewed approximately 100 individuals and representatives of organizations involved in HIV and health services, including the state office of public health, and related to the criminal justice system, including judges, prosecutors, public defenders, and employees of Louisiana parish jails.

Human Rights Watch visited AIDS service organizations in each of the nine public health regions of the state, interviewing directors, case managers, and staff who frequently interact with jail-involved clients.

These organizations facilitated in-person or telephone interviews with 27 individuals living with HIV who had been incarcerated in a Louisiana parish jail in the last two years. All persons interviewed were informed of the purpose of the interview, its voluntary nature, and the ways in which the information would be used. Interviewees received minimal travel reimbursement but no financial compensation for participating in interviews. All interviewees provided oral consent to be interviewed.

Pseudonyms are used for all formerly incarcerated persons in order to protect their privacy, confidentiality, and safety.

Human Rights Watch met on numerous occasions with the staff of the state HIV/STD prevention office, the federal AIDS Education Training Center, and Ryan White program administrators in Baton Rouge and other major cities. Interviewees also included the medical director of the state Department of Corrections, the staff of the Special Projects of National Significance (SPNS) programs providing linkage to care for Louisiana prisoners, and medical staff of 40 parish jails in geographically diverse locations, both public and privately operated, and representing each of the nine public health regions in the state.

Repeated requests between May 2015 and January 2016 for in-person and/or telephone interviews with the Louisiana Sheriffs Association were never granted.

Human Rights Watch interviewed participants in all aspects of the criminal justice system, including judges, prosecutors, public defenders, police officers, city attorneys, the Vera Institute of Justice, Roderick and Solange MacArthur Justice Center, the Promise of Justice Initiative, director of the ACLU of Louisiana and directors and staff of prison re-entry organizations.

Human Rights Watch conducted legal and policy research as well as interviewing state legislators, staff of the state Legislative Fiscal Office, city council and parish commission members, legal and policy advocates, and academics. Documents were obtained and shared with Human Rights Watch from multiple sources, including the state Legislative Fiscal Office, the Lafayette, Orleans, Jefferson and East Baton Rouge Parish jails, the Caddo Parish Commission, public defenders and prosecutors, the Louisiana Public Health Institute, the Vera Institute of Justice, and the state Office of Public Health. All documents cited in the report are publicly available or on file with Human Rights Watch.

I. Background

HIV in the United States

More than 1.2 million people in the United States are living with HIV, and one in eight are unaware of their infection.¹ Over the past decade, the number of people living with HIV has increased as treatment has become more effective, while the number of new infections has remained relatively stable overall.

However, rates of infection are high among certain groups, identified by the Office of National HIV/AIDS Policy as "priority populations."² These have been identified as gay, bisexual or other men who have sex with men; African-American men and women; Latino men and women; people who inject drugs; youth 13-24 years old; people in the southern United States; and transgender women.³

Racial disparities are stark, with blacks comprising 12 percent of the US population but 44 percent of new HIV infections. The rate of HIV infection among African-Americans is eight times higher than among whites, with black men seven times and black women twenty times more likely than whites to become infected.⁴ Latinos are also disproportionately affected by HIV, comprising 17 percent of the US population but nearly a quarter of new HIV infections.⁵

In recent years, treatment has become the cornerstone of both HIV prevention and care. Public health and HIV experts have increasingly emphasized the importance of early and universal access to anti-retroviral medication not only to improve individual outcomes but to reduce the risk of transmission of the virus to others.

¹ US Centers for Disease Control (CDC), "HIV Basic Statistics," undated, http://www.cdc.gov/hiv/basics/statistics.html (accessed January 22, 2016).

² US Office of National HIV/AIDS Policy (ONAP), "National HIV/AIDS Policy for the United States Updated to 2020," July 2015, https://www.aids.gov/federal-resources/national-hiv-aids-strategy/nhas-update.pdf (accessed January 22, 2016).

³ CDC, "HIV Among African-Americans," undated, http://www.cdc.gov/hiv/group/racialethnic/africanamericans/ (accessed January 22, 2016).

⁴ Ibid.

⁵ CDC, "HIV Among Hispanics/Latinos," undated, http://www.cdc.gov/hiv/group/racialethnic/hispaniclatinos/index.html (accessed January 22, 2016).

The approach characterized as "Treatment as Prevention" has gained traction both in the US and globally as studies indicate that sufficient suppression of the virus through antiretroviral therapy can dramatically reduce the possibility of transmission from one person to another and in communities as a whole.⁶ Anti-retroviral medications are also being offered to those at high risk of becoming HIV-positive, as pre-exposure prophylaxis, or "PrEP" therapies become available globally and in the US.⁷

Key to the success of this approach is the ability of the person to become aware of their status and sustain a lifetime course of anti-retroviral medication that must be taken on a daily basis. Continuity is particularly important with anti-retroviral drugs as adherence has been strongly associated with suppressing the virus, increased life expectancy, and avoiding resistance to HIV medications. When resistance is developed to medication, treatment becomes more complex and alternative medications are often more expensive. According to the US Centers for Disease Control: "The prevention benefit of treatment can only be realized with effective treatment, which requires linkage to and retention in care, and adherence to anti-retroviral therapy."⁸

Nationally, most people living with HIV (87 percent) have been diagnosed, and 81 percent have been "linked to care" by attending an initial medical visit. Staying in care, however, is highly problematic; only 39 percent of people linked to health services remain in care, and of those, only one in three achieves the goal of viral suppression.⁹ Racial and ethnic minorities have poorer outcomes than whites at every stage of the continuum of care.¹⁰

The updated US National HIV/AIDS Strategy identifies increased retention in HIV care as a high priority, setting the ambitious goal of doubling the percentage of people who stay in care.¹¹ Yet the role of the criminal justice system in pushing people out of the care

⁶ M. Cohen et al., "Prevention of HIV-1 Infection with Early Anti-Retroviral Therapies," *New England Journal of Medicine*, 365 (2011), pp. 493-505.

⁷ US Department of Health and Human Services, AIDS.gov, "What is PrEP?", https://www.aids.gov/hiv-aids-basics/prevention/reduce-your-risk/pre-exposure-prophylaxis/ (accessed January 22, 2016).

⁸ CDC, "Prevention Benefits of HIV Treatment," http://www.cdc.gov/hiv/prevention/research/tap/ (accessed January 22, 2016).

⁹ ONAP, *National HIV/AIDS Policy for the United States Updated to 2020*, p. 52.

¹⁰ CDC, Morbidity and Mortality Weekly, "Progress Along the Continuum of HIV Care Among Blacks With Diagnosed HIV-United States, 2010", February 7, 2014; CDC, "HIV Among Hispanics/Latinos,"

http://www.cdc.gov/hiv/group/racialethnic/hispaniclatinos/ (accessed January 22, 2016).

¹¹ ONAP, "National HIV/AIDS Policy for the United States Updated to 2020," p. 58.

continuum goes largely unaddressed in the national strategy, despite increasing evidence that chronic cycles of arrest and incarceration impact those at greatest risk of HIV and impede their ability to sustain an effective course of HIV treatment.

HIV and Incarceration

In 2014, 1.5 million people were incarcerated in US state and federal prisons, with an additional 700,000 detained in local jails.¹²The same socioeconomic factors that make people vulnerable to HIV—poverty, homelessness, mental illness, and substance use—also place them at higher risk of incarceration.¹³

The prevalence of HIV among incarcerated persons is three times greater than in the general population, and one out of every seven people living with HIV will enter a jail or prison each year.¹⁴ People who use drugs and those who exchange sex for money, drugs, or life necessities face the dual risk of HIV and criminalization; globally, between 56 and 90 percent of people who inject drugs will be incarcerated at some point in their lives.¹⁵ LGBT people, particularly gay men, transgender women, and youth, are all over-represented in both the HIV epidemic and in the US criminal justice system.¹⁶ Many countries, and 33 states, including Louisiana, impose criminal penalties on persons who know their HIV status and allegedly expose another person to HIV. ¹⁷ International and US health

¹² US Bureau of Justice Statistics (BJS), "Prisoners in 2014," September 2015; CDC, "HIV and Incarceration", http://www.cdc.gov/hiv/group/correctional.html (accessed January 20, 2016).

¹³ RP Westergaard, AC Spaulding, TP Flanigan, "HIV Among Persons Incarcerated in the USA: A Review of Evolving Concepts in Testing, Treatment and Linkage to Community Care," *Current Opinion in Infectious Diseases*, 26:1, Feb 2013; J Rich, et al., "Medicine and the Epidemic of Incarceration in the United States," *New England Journal of Medicine*, 364:22, June 2011, pp. 2081-3; MJ Milloy et al., "Incarceration of People Living with HIV/AIDS: Implications for Treatment as Prevention," *Current HIV/AIDS Reports*, 11:3, January 9, 2014, pp. 308-316; National Minority AIDS Council, *Mass Incarceration, Housing Instability and HIV/AIDS: Research Findings and Policy Recommendations*, February 2013,

http://www.hivlawandpolicy.org/sites/www.hivlawandpolicy.org/files/Mass%20Incarceration%2C%20Housing%20Instabili ty%20and%20HIV%20AIDS%20-%20Research%20Findings%20and%20Policy%20Recommendations%20%28Shubert%20f or%20NMAC%20and%20Housing%20Works%29.pdf (accessed January 30, 2016).

¹⁴ Westergaard, "HIV Among Persons Incarcerated in the US," *Current Opinion in Infectious Diseases.*

¹⁵ UNAIDS, *The Gap Report 2014*, p. 21.http://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/UNAIDS_Gap_report_en.pdf (accessed January 20, 2016).

¹⁶ C. Hanssens et al., *A Roadmap for Change: Federal Policy Recommendations for Addressing the Criminalization of LGBT People and People Living with HIV*, May 2014, https://web.law.columbia.edu/sites/default/files/microsites/gender-sexuality/files/roadmap_for_change_full_report.pdf (accessed January 20, 2016); Lambda Legal, *Protected and Served*?, undated, http://www.lambdalegal.org/protected-and-served/summary (accessed February 28, 2016); US Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, "LGBTQ Youths In the Juvenile Justice System," August 2014,

http://www.ojjdp.gov/mpg/litreviews/LGBTQYouthsintheJuvenileJusticeSystem.pdf (Accessed January 20, 2016).

¹⁷ JS Lehman, et al., "Prevalence and Public Health Implications of state laws that criminalize potential HIV exposure in the United States," *AIDS and Behavior,* 18:6, June 2014, pp. 997-1006; Louisiana Rev. Statute Ann. 14.43.5.

authorities have criticized these laws as unnecessary, stigmatizing, and counterproductive to public health objectives. ¹⁸

Race, HIV, and Incarceration

In the US, both the HIV epidemic and incarceration are marked by significant racial disparities. Blacks and Latinos are 12 and 17 percent of the US population but comprise 44 and 24 percent, respectively, of new HIV diagnoses.¹⁹

African-Americans and Latinos are one quarter of the US population but 58 percent of prisoners in the US.²⁰ Black men are seven times, and black women three times, more likely to be incarcerated than their white counterparts.²¹ One in three black men can expect to be incarcerated in his lifetime, compared to one in seventeen white men.²²

African-American transgender women exemplify the disturbing overlap of HIV and incarceration burden in heavily policed populations.²³ HIV prevalence among African-American transgender women has been found to be as high as 30 percent in some studies; at the same time, half of all black transgender women in the US report a history of incarceration.²⁴

¹⁸ UNAIDS, Guidance Note, "Ending Overly Broad Criminalization of HIV Non-Disclosure, Exposure and Transmission: Critical Scientific, Medical, and Legal Considerations,"2013

http://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/20130530_Guidance_Ending_Criminalisation_0.pdf (accessed January 20, 2016); US Office of National HIV/AIDS Strategy, *US National HIV/AIDS Strategy*, July 2010, Recommended Action 3.3, https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/uploads/NHAS.pdf (accessed March 19, 2016).

¹⁹ CDC, "HIV Among African-Americans," undated, http://www.cdc.gov/hiv/group/racialethnic/africanamericans/ (accessed January 22, 2016); CDC, "HIV Among Hispanics/Latinos," undated,

http://www.cdc.gov/hiv/group/racialethnic/hispaniclatinos/index.html (accessed January 22, 2016).

²⁰ NAACP, "Criminal Justice Fact Sheet," http://www.naacp.org/pages/criminal-justice-fact-sheet (accessed January 22, 2016).

²¹ CDC, "HIV Among Incarcerated Populations," http://www.cdc.gov/hiv/group/correctional.html (accessed January 22, 2016).

²² NAACP, "Criminal Justice Fact Sheet."

²³ See Human Rights Watch, "Targeting Blacks: Drug Law Enforcement and Race in the United States," May 2008, https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/us0508_1.pdf; Human Rights Watch, "Sex Workers at Risk: Condoms as Evidence of Prostitution in 4 US Cities," July 2012, https://www.hrw.org/report/2012/07/19/sex-workers-risk/condomsevidence-prostitution-four-us-cities; Human Rights Watch, *In Harm's Way: State Response to Sex Workers, Drug Users, and HIV in New Orleans*, December 2013, https://www.hrw.org/report/2013/12/11/harms-way/state-response-sex-workers-drugusers-and-hiv-new-orleans

²⁴ ONAP, *National HIV/AIDS Strategy for the United States Updated to 2020*; National Center for Transgender Equality, *A Blueprint for Equality: A Federal Agenda for Transgender People 2015*, June 2015,

http://www.transequality.org/sites/default/files/docs/resources/NCTE_Blueprint_June2015.pdf (accessed January 28, 2016).

Race, Incarceration, and HIV in the US



Over the past decade public health experts have increasingly recognized that a substantial number of individuals with, or at risk of, HIV regularly interact with the criminal justice system. Internationally, WHO and UNAIDS have developed guidelines for HIV testing, treatment and linkage to care upon release for incarcerated persons.²⁵ Moreover, UNAIDS has stated that the criminalization of sex work, drug use, and same-sex relationships among consenting adults hinders delivery of effective HIV interventions, and has called for

²⁵ WHO, *Consolidated Guidelines on HIV Prevention, Treatment Diagnosis and Care for Key Populations,* July 2014, http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/guidelines/keypopulations/en/ (accessed January 18, 2016). UNAIDS, *Guidance Note, Services for People in Prisons and Closed Settings*, 2014,

http://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/2014_guidance_servicesprisonsettings_en.pdf (accessed January 20, 2016).

laws criminalizing same sex relations to be overturned and for sex work and drug use to be decriminalized.²⁶ According to research in *The Lancet*, decriminalizing sex work could avert 33 to 46 percent of new HIV infections among sex workers and their clients in the next decade.²⁷

In the US, people in jail or prison are likely to be poor, with incomes averaging 41 percent lower than the general population.²⁸ Significant numbers of people entering the criminal justice system lack health insurance and have poor access to primary health care. Many people first receive an HIV diagnosis and anti-retroviral therapy (ART) while in jail or prison.²⁹

Testing

The Centers for Disease Control (CDC) have identified correctional facilities as key sites for HIV intervention, recommended routine voluntary HIV testing in local, state, and federal prisons, and issued technical guidance for testing, treatment, and linkage to care upon release.³⁰ "Routine" testing covers every inmate on entry and can be either mandatory or voluntary. Mandatory testing is not consistent with ethical or human rights principles of privacy, autonomy, and informed consent. International and domestic public health experts oppose it both in and out of a correctional context. ³¹

Voluntary routine testing can be conducted under the "opt-out" model, where the inmate is informed that HIV testing will be conducted as part of initial medical examination unless

³¹ See World Health Organization, "Consolidated Guidelines on HIV Testing Services," July 2015,

²⁶UNAIDS, *The Gap Report 2014*, pp. 183, 197, 212.

²⁷ K. Shannon et al., "Global Epidemiology of HIV Among Female Sex Workers: Influence of Structural Determinants," *Lancet*, 385:9962, January 2015, pp. 55-71.

²⁸ Prison Policy Initiative, "Prisons of Poverty," http://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/income.html (accessed January 22, 2016).

²⁹ CDC, "HIV Testing Implementation Guidance for Correctional Settings," January 2009,

http://www.cdc.gov/hiv/pdf/risk_correctional_settings_guidelines.pdf (accessed January 22, 2016).

³⁰ Ibid.

http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/guidelines/hiv-testing-services/en/ (accessed January 20, 2016); United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, "HIV Testing and Counseling in Prisons and Other Closed Settings," 2009,

https://www.unodc.org/documents/hiv-aids/Final_UNODC_WHO_UNAIDS_technical_paper_2009_TC_prison_ebook.pdf (accessed January 28, 2016); *American Public Health Association, Standards for Health Services in Correctional Institutions* (New York: 2003); National Commission on Correctional Health Care, "Administrative Management of HIV in Correctional Institutions," 2005, http://www.ncchc.org/administrative-management-of-hiv-in-correctional-institutions (accessed January 20, 2016).

the test is specifically declined. Under the "opt-in" approach, each inmate is given the opportunity to request an HIV test during the initial medical exam or shortly thereafter. According to the CDC, the "opt-in" method can be used in correctional settings but these models "have been shown to miss diagnosing a significant number of HIV-infected persons and therefore are not the ideal."³² "Opt-out" approaches in correctional facilities should be carefully designed to address issues of consent, confidentiality, and safety. "Opt-out" approaches should be implemented in a manner that ensures individual autonomy and conforms to ethical principles. ³³

Pilot projects funded by the CDC and other government agencies have established that HIV prevention and treatment in correctional settings is feasible and effective (See Rikers Textbox).³⁴ Rapid tests return results in under one minute. Current protocol for HIV treatment calls for initiation of anti-retroviral medication as soon after diagnosis as possible. It is no longer necessary to establish a low CD-4 count or elevated viral load before starting medication, though viral load and resistance testing should be implemented to determine appropriate treatment.³⁵

However, the quality of HIV services in corrections is uneven, and particularly weak in the areas of testing and post-release linkage to care. A recent national survey found that only half of responding jails did routine HIV testing, split evenly between opt-out and opt-in testing.³⁶ Fewer than one in five jails or prisons follow CDC recommendations for

³² Ibid., p. 9.

³³See C. Hanssens, "Legal and Ethical Implications of Opt-Out HIV Testing," *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, 45:4, 2007, S232-239; In June 2007, 70 organizations, including Human Rights Watch endorsed 15 principles for expanded HIV testing that detail ethical and human rights protections that should be in place for voluntary HIV testing in any setting: "Expanding the Availability and Acceptance of Voluntary HIV Testing: 15 Fundamental Principles To Guide Implementation," http://www.hivlawandpolicy.org/sites/www.hivlawandpolicy.org/files/HIV%20Testing%20-

Fundamental%20Principles-%209-28-07-FINAL.pdf (accessed February 13, 2016).

³⁴ CDC, "HIV Among Incarcerated Populations," http://www.cdc.gov/hiv/group/correctional.html (accessed February 26, 2016); A. Spaulding et al., "Costs of Rapid HIV Screening in an Urban Emergency Department and A Nearby County Jail in the Southeastern United States," *PLOS One*, June 8, 2015, DOI: 10.1371; A. Spaulding et al., "Jails, HIV Testing and Linkage to Care Services: An Overview of the EnhanceLink Initiative," *AIDS Behavior Online*, September 27, 2012,

http://abtassociates.com/AbtAssociates/files/d5/d5fccd62-6678-4e8a-82df-9f408236e1e5.pdf (accessed January 22, 2016); A. Spaulding et al., "Establishing an HIV Screening Program Led By Nurses in A County Jail," *Journal of Public Health Management and Practice*, 21:6, 2015; Westergaard et al., "HIV Among Persons Incarcerated in the US," *Current Opinion in Infectious Disease*s.

³⁵ CDC, "HIV/AIDS Recommendations and Guidelines," undated, http://www.cdc.gov/hiv/guidelines/ (accessed January 22, 2016).

³⁶ L. Solomon et al., "Survey Finds that Many Prisons and Jails Have Room to Improve HIV Testing and Coordination of Post Release Treatment," *Health Affairs*, 33:3, March 2014, pp. 434-42.

correctional discharge planning.³⁷ The US National HIV/AIDS strategy document, revised in 2015, makes scant mention of the criminal justice system. The strategy does, however, address the issue of linkage to care for HIV-positive prisoners:

Those who are incarcerated may have difficulty accessing HIV medications, especially those in jail or short-term detention. Strong linkages to new health homes and supportive services are needed as part of re-entry programs for persons with HIV who are being released from correctional facilities, including enrollment for disability or Medicaid prior to release and referral to substance use and mental health services and medical care.... Facilitating initial appointments post-release and comprehensive case management help ensure better health outcomes related to HIV infection and treatment for substance use disorders.³⁸

Funding

Funding is a major barrier to implementing HIV interventions in jails and prisons. Testing, treatment, and linkage to care requires investing money and staff.³⁹ The federal government is the primary funding source for managing the HIV epidemic in all 50 states.⁴⁰ The unavailability of this federal funding for prisoners significantly impacts the response to HIV in local correctional settings.

³⁷ Ibid. Most jails and prisons in the US also do not make condoms routinely available to prisoners despite recommendations from international and US health authorities that doing so reduces the risk of HIV and STD transmission among prisoners without increasing security concerns. WHO, "Consolidated Guidelines on HIV Prevention, Treatment Diagnosis and Care for Key Populations," July 2014, http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/guidelines/keypopulations/en/ (accessed January 18, 2016); National Commission on Correctional Health Care, "Administrative Management of HIV in Correctional Institutions," undated, http://www.ncchc.org/administrative-management-of-hiv-in-correctional-institutions (accessed March 17, 2016); K. Lucas, et al., "Evaluation of a Prison Condom Access Pilot in One California State Prison Facility," September 2011, https://www.cdph.ca.gov/programs/std/Documents/SBD%20Pilot_Final%20Report_122210-CDPH-CCHCS_September2011.pdf (accessed March 17, 2016); CDC, "HIV Among Incarcerated Populations," undated, http://www.cdc.gov/hiv/group/correctional.html (accessed March 17, 2016) (recommending consideration and evaluation of condom distribution in correctional settings.) Megan McLemore, "Human Rights Watch Urges Access to Condoms in US Prisons and Jails," *Prison Legal News*, June 15, 2007, https://www.prisonlegalnews.org/news/2007/jun/15/human-rights-watch-urges-access-to-condoms-in-us-prisons-and-jails/ (accessed January 28, 2016).

³⁸ ONAP, "National HIV/AIDS Strategy Updated for 2020," p. 32.

³⁹ A. Spaulding et al., "Costs of Rapid HIV Screening in an Urban Emergency Department and A Nearby County Jail in the Southeastern United States," *PLOS One*, June 8, 2015, DOI: 10.1371.

⁴⁰ Kaiser Family Foundation, "Total Federal HIV/AIDS Grant Funding, By State, 2014," http://kff.org/hivaids/stateindicator/total-federal-grant-funding/ (accessed January 22, 2016).

Medicaid, the federal government's primary health insurance program for low income persons, excludes all incarcerated persons from coverage other than specified hospital costs.⁴¹ The Ryan White HIV/AIDS Program provides health care and essential support services including housing and case management to uninsured people living with HIV, but incarcerated persons are ineligible until 180 days prior to release.⁴² Ryan White also funds the AIDS Drug Assistance Program (ADAP) that supports prescription medications for persons living with HIV but ADAP excludes incarcerated persons whose case has been determined, either through conviction or a guilty plea.⁴³ The federal program for purchasing discounted medications for certain non-profit entities, the "34ob" program, excludes correctional facilities as covered entities.⁴⁴

There are, however, numerous ways to utilize federal assistance for HIV-positive incarcerated persons, and many states and localities are maximizing these opportunities.

HIV medications are available to persons in pre-trial detention under ADAP, and 17 states are taking advantage of this provision to deliver medications to incarcerated individuals in local jails.⁴⁵ The Affordable Care Act offers states the option of expanding their Medicaid programs to all persons whose income is below 138 percent of the federal poverty level with most of the cost assumed by the federal government until 2025.⁴⁶ Nationally, this has already significantly increased the number of people living with HIV eligible for Medicaid health insurance coverage.⁴⁷ If they went to jail or prison, their benefits would be suspended or terminated during their incarceration. However, discharge planning prior to re-entry could facilitate their enrollment in the program upon release.⁴⁸

https://www.nastad.org/resource/national-adap-monitoring-project-2015-annual-report (accessed March 18, 2016).

⁴¹ Social Security Act, Sec. 1905, (A) (29), subparagraph (A), 42 U.S.C. 1396 et seq. An exception permits payment for incarcerated persons in a medical institution/hospital.

⁴² U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "The Use of Ryan White HIV/AIDS Program Funds for Transitional Social Support & Primary Care Services for Incarcerated Persons," *Policy Notice 07-04*, September 28, 2007.

http://hab.hrsa.gov/manageyourgrant/pinspals/incarceratedpersonso704.html (accessed March 19, 2016). ⁴³ lbid.

⁴⁴ Public Health Services Act, 340 (b)(a)(4).

⁴⁵ National Association of State and Territorial AIDS Directors (NASTAD), *ADAP Report 2015*, 2015,

⁴⁶ Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, signed into law March 23, 2010 (Public Law No. 111-148).

⁴⁷ NASTAD, "Affordable Care Act," undated, https://www.nastad.org/domestic/policy-legislative-affairs/affordable-care-act (accessed January 22, 2016).

⁴⁸ Center for Health and Justice, Leveraging National Health Reform to Reduce Recidivism and Build Recovery," May 2013, http://www2.centerforhealthandjustice.org/content/pub/leveraging-national-health-reform-reduce-recidivism-and-buildrecovery (accessed January 22, 2016).

Since 2010, Louisiana has declined to expand its Medicaid program, but the state may be poised to change its stance after the gubernatorial election in 2015 brought Jon Bel Edwards into office. Shortly after his inauguration in January 2016, Governor Edwards announced his intention to expand Medicaid under the Affordable Care Act, and signed an executive order to that effect on January 12, 2016.⁴⁹

The Affordable Care Act also established an exchange market for subsidized health insurance for low to middle income people, and these exchanges permit incarcerated persons who meet eligibility requirements to enroll in an insurance plan within 60 days of release.⁵⁰ In recent years, Louisiana state health officials have made an effort to enroll significant numbers of HIV-positive persons in the health insurance exchanges upon their release from incarceration.⁵¹ In addition, Louisiana is implementing several federally funded initiatives to improve testing and linkage to HIV care upon release from state prisons, as discussed further below.

Disruption Caused by Incarceration

While correctional settings may present opportunities to identify new HIV cases, initiate treatment, and facilitate aftercare, these public health benefits are undermined by the disruption to individuals, families, and communities caused by arrest and incarceration.

Research increasingly indicates that incarceration is a marker for higher risk of HIV, reduced adherence to anti-retroviral medications, and poorer health outcomes once infected.⁵² Going to jail particularly impacts an individual's ability to adhere to HIV medications, a key element of successful management of HIV.

⁴⁹ Associated Press, "Newly in Office, Edwards Starting Medicaid Expansion Plan," January 12, 2016, http://www.wdsu.com/news/local-news/new-orleans/newly-in-office-edwards-starting-medicaid-expansion-plan/37388888

⁽accessed March 18, 2016).

⁵⁰ US Department of Health and Human Services, "Health Coverage for Incarcerated People," undated https://www.healthcare.gov/incarcerated-people/ (accessed January 22, 2016). State of Louisiana Executive Order, Governor John Bel Edwards, "Executive Order No. JBE 16-01," January 12, 2016,

http://gov.louisiana.gov/assets/docs/Issues/JBE1601.pdf (accessed March 19, 2016).

⁵¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Kira Radtke, services manager, Louisiana Office of Public Health, STD/HIV Program, June 10, 2015; Louisiana Office of Public Health, "Implementation of the Affordable Care Act, State of Louisiana RWHAP Part B," https://careacttarget.org/sites/default/files/file-upload/resources/LAPolicy.pdf (accessed January 22, 2016).

⁵² See for example, P. Iroh et al., "The HIV Care Cascade Before, During, and After Incarceration: A Systematic Review and Data Synthesis." *American Journal of Public Health,* 105:7, July 2015, pp. e5-16; Millett et al., "Comparisons of Disparities and Risks of HIV Infection in Black Men Who Have Sex with Men in the United States, UK and Canada" *Lancet,* 280:9839, July 2012, pp. 341-48; SA Strathdee et al., "Substance Use and HIV Among Female Sex Workers and Female Prisoners: Risk

One study, for example, focused on injection drug users with HIV who had attained undetectable viral loads, the pinnacle of good health for individuals living with HIV. Even a brief incarceration, however, doubled their chances of returning to virologic failure.⁵³ As stated by Dr. Anne Spaulding, associate professor at Emory University and a national expert on HIV in corrections, "Of all the life events that knock people out of HIV care, going to jail is one of the biggest disruptors."⁵⁴

HIV in Louisiana

The state of Louisiana, along with the rest of the US South, lies at the center of the nation's HIV epidemic. In 2014, Louisiana had the second highest rate of HIV infection and the third highest rate of AIDS among adults and adolescents in the United States.⁵⁵

As of June 2015, there were 20,272 known cases of people living with HIV in Louisiana, over half of whom have been diagnosed with AIDS.⁵⁶ Many are diagnosed in late stages of illness, and one in three diagnosed with HIV are not receiving HIV-related medical care.⁵⁷ Late diagnosis and lack of medical care contribute to a death rate from AIDS that is more than double the national average and the 6th highest in the nation.⁵⁸

Environments and Implications for Prevention, Treatment and Policies," *Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome*, 69 (Supp. 2) 2015, pp. 5110-5117.

⁵³ RP Westergaard et al., "Incarceration Predicts Virologic Failure For HIV-Infected Injection Drug Users Receiving Anti-Retroviral Therapy," *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, 53:7, October 2011, pp. 725-731.

⁵⁴ Woodruff Health Sciences Center and Emory News Center, "HIV/AIDS: Studies Shed Light on Benefits of Enhancing Links to Primary Care and Services in Jail Settings and Beyond," November 27, 2012,

http://news.emory.edu/stories/2012/11/jj_spaulding_hiv_jail_studies/ (accessed March 18, 2016); A. Spaulding et al., "Jails, HIV Testing and Linkage to Care Services: An Overview of the Enhance Link Initiative," *AIDS Behavior Online*, September 27, 2012, http://abtassociates.com/AbtAssociates/files/d5/d5fccd62-6678-4e8a-82df-9f408236e1e5.pdf (accessed January 22, 2016).

⁵⁵ Kaiser Family Foundation, "State Health Facts," undated, http://kff.org/hivaids/state-indicator/estimated-rates-per-100000-of-aids-diagnoses-adults-and-adolescents/ (accessed March 16, 2016). Louisiana's rate of HIV diagnosis is second only to Washington DC, and its rate of AIDS diagnosis is third behind Washington DC and the US Virgin Islands.

⁵⁶ Louisiana Department of Health and Hospitals, "Louisiana HIV, AIDS and Early Syphilis Surveillance Quarterly Report" June 30, 2015, 13:2, http://new.dhh.louisiana.gov/assets/oph/HIVSTD/Second_Quarter_2015.pdf (accessed March 18, 2016).

⁵⁷ State of Louisiana, Department of Health and Hospitals, Office of Public Health, "2013 STD/HIV Surveillance Report," 2013, http://new.dhh.louisiana.gov/assets/oph/HIVSTD/hiv-aids/2015/2013_STD_HIV_Surveillance_Report.pdf (accessed March 18, 2016).

⁵⁸ Kaiser Family Foundation, "Age-Adjusted Mortality Rate for HIV Disease 2013," http://kff.org/hivaids/state-indicator/ageadjusted-hiv-mortality-rate/ (accessed January 22, 2016); Southern AIDS Strategy Initiative, "HIV and Ryan White in Louisiana April 2015."

Race, Incarceration, and HIV in Louisiana



Racial disparities are dramatic in the state's HIV epidemic. African-Americans are 32 percent of the state population, but they comprise 70 percent of newly diagnosed HIV cases and 74 percent of new AIDS cases.⁵⁹ Overall, African-Americans are 10 times more likely to be diagnosed with HIV than whites in Louisiana.⁶⁰ The rate of newly diagnosed HIV cases among African-American women is 16 times higher than the rate among white women.⁶¹

Male-to-male sexual contact is the predominant mode of transmission for both those living with HIV and newly diagnosed infections, followed by "high-risk heterosexual contact" and injection drug use. Among women, the primary modes of transmission are high-risk heterosexual contact and injection drug use.⁶²

⁵⁹ Louisiana Department of Health and Hospitals, "Louisiana HIV, AIDS and Early Syphilis Surveillance Quarterly Report."

 ⁶⁰ State of Louisiana, Department of Health and Hospitals, Office of Public Health, "2013 STD/HIV Surveillance Report."
⁶¹ Ibid.

⁶² Ibid.

Most people living with HIV in Louisiana live in the state's two largest cities, Baton Rouge and New Orleans. In these metropolitan areas, the epidemic continues to spread at rates that lead the nation. In 2013, an eight-parish region, known to the CDC as the New Orleans Eligible Metropolitan Area (NOEMA) for HIV surveillance and data purposes, had the second-highest rate of new HIV infections in the United States and the fifth-highest rate of AIDS cases in the US.⁶³

The Baton Rouge Transitional Grant Area (BRTGA) includes nine parishes, and in 2013 ranked fourth in the nation for new HIV infections and third for new AIDS diagnoses.⁶⁴ New Orleans, Baton Rouge, and Shreveport together accounted for 66 percent of the state's new HIV diagnoses in 2012.⁶⁵

Poverty is a primary driver of the HIV epidemic in the United States, and Louisiana's poverty levels are among the highest in the nation.⁶⁶ In 2013, 19 percent of the state's residents lived below the US federal government's poverty line (\$24,450 for a family of 4 in 2015) compared to 15 percent nationwide, and racial and ethnic minorities are significantly more likely to be poor. ⁶⁷ In Louisiana, 34 percent of blacks and 39 percent of Hispanics live below the federal poverty line compared to 10 percent of whites.⁶⁸

Medical Care

In a state with one of the highest rates of uninsured persons in the country, Louisiana has chosen for decades to take a "safety net" rather than an insurance coverage approach to medical care for the poor, which favors emergency over primary or preventive care.

⁶³ Ibid.

⁶⁵ Louisiana Department of Health and Hospitals, "CAPUS Executive Summary," undated,

⁶⁴lbid.

http://www.cdc.gov/hiv/pdf/granteeLouisiana_Web508c.pdf (accessed January 22, 2016).

⁶⁶ P. Denning and E. DiNenno, "Communities in Crisis: Is There a Generalized HIV Epidemic in Impoverished Urban Areas of the US?" US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2014, http://www.cdc.gov/hiv/pdf/statistics_poverty_poster.pdf, (accessed January 22, 2016.); For a comprehensive discussion of the complex factors, including poverty, that influence HIV prevalence in the US, see H. Dean and K. Fenton, "Addressing Social Determinants of Health in the Prevention and Control of HIV/AIDS, Viral Hepatitis, Sexually Transmitted Infections, and Tuberculosis, *Public Health Rep.*, 125:4, 2010, pp. 1-5.

⁶⁷ US Department of Health and Human Services, "2015 Poverty Guidelines for the 48 contiguous states and the District of Columbia," January 22, 2015, https://www.federalregister.gov/articles/2015/01/22/2015-01120/annual-update-of-the-hhs-poverty-guidelines#t-1 (accessed February 26, 2016).

⁶⁸ Kaiser Family Foundation, State Health Facts, "Poverty by Race and Ethnicity," 2013, http://kff.org/other/stateindicator/poverty-rate-by-raceethnicity/ (accessed January 22, 2016).

Louisiana's Medicaid eligibility is extremely restrictive, requiring parents of dependent children to earn less than 24 percent of the federal poverty level in order to qualify (\$5,820 annual income for a family of four)—lower than all but three US states. It also does not offer any coverage to childless adults.⁶⁹ The state's decision not to expand Medicaid under the Affordable Care Act has prevented more than 200,000 people in Louisiana from obtaining health insurance coverage, including some 4,000 people living with HIV.⁷⁰

Prior to 2012, Louisiana State University (LSU) hospitals acted as the state's primary "safety net" for poor and insured residents, serving more than 500,000 patients a year for no charge or at subsidized rates. Most encounters at the LSU hospitals were in the emergency room rather than in primary care clinics, and the system received poor grades from independent health authorities for lack of comprehensive or preventative services and avoidable hospitalizations.⁷¹

However, the "charity hospital" era in Louisiana ended in 2012. That year the state faced an \$860 million budget gap following a reduction in federal Medicaid payments due to a previous overpayment to the state.⁷² The administration of Governor Bobby Jindal responded by slashing health care budgets state-wide, including those of the LSU hospitals, Medicaid, and mental health services—including behavioral health and childhood development programs, and community mental health centers. ⁷³

⁶⁹ Kaiser Family Foundation, State Health Facts, "Medicaid Income Eligibility Limits For Adults as a Percent of the Federal Poverty Level," undated, http://kff.org/health-reform/state-indicator/medicaid-income-eligibility-limits-for-adults-as-a-percent-of-the-federal-poverty-level/ (accessed January 22, 2016).

⁷⁰ J. Richardson, J. Llorens and R. Heidelberg, "Medicaid Expansion, Budgetary Projections and Impact on Hospitals," prepared for the Louisiana Public Health Institute, January 2016; Human Rights Watch interview with Kira Radtke, services manager, Louisiana Office of Public Health, STD/HIV Program, June 10, 2015. In the last several years, Louisiana Office of Public Health has utilized federal ADAP dollars to supplement purchases of health insurance from the insurance exchanges established under the Affordable Care Act, thus aiding thousands of people living with HIV to obtain insurance coverage. Once Medicaid expansion is implemented, many of these clients will move to Medicaid coverage. Human Rights Watch interview with Kira Radtke, services manager, Louisiana Office of Public Health, STD/HIV Program, New Orleans, Louisiana, March 16, 2016.

^{7&}lt;sup>1</sup> The Commonwealth Fund, "Aiming Higher: Results from a Scorecard on State Health System Performance, 2015 Edition," December 2015, http://www.commonwealthfund.org/~/media/files/publications/fundreport/2015/dec/2015 scorecard vs. pdf (accessed March 18, 2016).

report/2015/dec/2015_scorecard_v5.pdf (accessed March 18, 2016).

Public Affairs Research Council of Louisiana, "A New Safety Net: The Risks and Rewards of Louisiana's Charity Hospital Privatizations," December 2013, http://www.parlouisiana.org/s3web/1002087/docs/parhospital2013.pdf (accessed March 18, 2016).

⁷³ Ibid; Louisiana Budget Project, "Deep Cuts to LSU Hospitals and Rejection of Medicaid Expansion Would Be a Double Whammy," July 19, 2012; Jeff Adelson, "Louisiana Cuts Health care, Medicare, and Hospice Programs to Rebalance Budget," *New Orleans Times-Picayune*, December 14, 2012.

Governor Jindal then announced a reorganization of hospital care in Louisiana designed to "modernize" the health care system.⁷⁴ By the end of 2012, three of the nine LSU hospitals had agreed to partially privatize by contracting with private health care companies, and by mid-2013 eight new "public-private" hospital partnerships had been announced, with only one LSU hospital remaining under public ownership.⁷⁵

The state of Louisiana relies heavily on the federal government to fund its management of the HIV epidemic.⁷⁶ More than half of the people known to be living with HIV in Louisiana, an estimated 11,000 clients, rely on care and support services provided under the federal Ryan White CARE Act.⁷⁷ Prior to hospital privatization, each LSU hospital had a specialized HIV/Infectious Disease Clinic funded through Ryan White, and in New Orleans and Baton Rouge Ryan White funding supported AIDS service organizations to operate HIV clinical programs as well. Although some of the new hospital entities discontinued their HIV clinics, Ryan White funded services have continued.⁷⁸

The new hospital entities have also continued to participate in the Louisiana Public Health Information Exchange Program (LAPHIE) under which hospitals, primary care providers and the state Office of Public Health share information to identify people who are not receiving HIV treatment, a program that has improved continuity of care significantly since 2009.⁷⁹

However, significant unmet need remains in Louisiana. Overall, one in three people living with HIV are not in care. Of those diagnosed with HIV, 79 percent see a doctor within 90 days, but half of them will drop out of care.⁸⁰

⁷⁴ Public Affairs Research Council of Louisiana, "A New Safety Net: The Risks and Rewards of Louisiana's Charity Hospital Privatizations," December 2013, http://www.parlouisiana.org/s3web/1002087/docs/parhospital2013.pdf (accessed March 18, 2016).

⁷⁵ Ibid.

⁷⁶ Kaiser Family Foundation, "Total Federal HIV/AIDS Grant Funding, By State, 2014," http://kff.org/hivaids/stateindicator/total-federal-grant-funding/ (accessed January 22, 2016).

⁷⁷ Southern AIDS Strategy Initiative, "HIV and Ryan White in Louisiana," April 2015,

https://southernaids.files.wordpress.com/2015/12/sasi-ryan-white-2-pager-louisiana.pdf (accessed March 18, 2016).

⁷⁸ Human Rights Watch email communication with Kira Radtke, services manager, Louisiana Office of Public Health, STD/HIV Program, November 30, 2015.

⁷⁹ Louisiana Department of Health and Hospitals, Office of Public Health, STD/HIV Program, "Louisiana Public Health Information Exchange," December 10, 2013, https://effectiveinterventions.cdc.gov/docs/default-source/data-to-cared2c/LaPHIE_Program_Description_12_10_13.pdf?sfvrsn=0 (accessed January 22, 2016).

⁸⁰ "In care" is defined as having at least one viral load or CD4 cell count test in a one year period. State of Louisiana, Department of Health and Hospitals, Office of Public Health, "2013 STD/HIV Surveillance Report," 2013,

Incarceration in Louisiana

The US incarcerates its citizens at a higher rate than any other nation, and Louisiana's incarceration rate is 150 percent higher than the national average.⁸¹ At any given point in time, roughly 1 in 75 Louisiana adults are in jail or prison.⁸²

As of December 2015, approximately 36,400 prisoners were in the state system operated by the Louisiana Department of Corrections. Of these, roughly half were held in in state custody in nine state facilities (including two that are privately operated). The remainder were held in local parish jails (roughly 15,000) and work release centers (3,000).⁸³ In addition to the state prisoners, 104 parish jails also held approximately 12,600 pre-trial detainees and another 2,200 people serving sentences on local charges.⁸⁴

Racial disparities in incarceration are dramatic in Louisiana, with African-Americans incarcerated at a rate five times higher than whites.⁸⁵ African-Americans comprise 32 percent of the state population but 66 percent of people in jail or prison.⁸⁶ Louisiana's drug laws are among the toughest in the nation; in 2013, more than 20,000 people were arrested in Louisiana on drug-related charges, half of whom were African-American.⁸⁷

http://new.dhh.louisiana.gov/assets/oph/HIVSTD/hiv-aids/2015/2013_STD_HIV_Surveillance_Report.pdf (accessed March 18, 2016).

⁸¹ Based on reported rates of incarceration, World Justice Project, "Rule of Law Index 2015,"

http://worldjusticeproject.org/rule-of-law-index (accessed January 22, 2016); US Bureau of Justice Statistics, "Prisoners in 2014," September 2015. Incarceration rate includes state, federal and local jail prisoners, for residents 18 and older.

⁸² Brennan Center for Justice, "What Caused the Crime Decline? Louisiana Fact Sheet," February 2015.

https://www.brennancenter.org/press-release/new-report-increased-incarceration-had-limited-effect-reducing-crime-overtwo-decade-3 (accessed January 20, 2016).

⁸³ Louisiana Department of Public Safety and Corrections, "Statistics Briefing Book: Population Trends," December 31, 2015 http://www.doc.la.gov/quicklinks/statistics/statistics-briefing-book/ (accessed February 26, 2016).

⁸⁴ Thou Louisiana Department of Corrections, "Statistics Briefing Book: Population Trends: Facility Report," December 25, 2015, http://www.doc.la.gov/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/1i-CFACILTY-12-25-15.pdf (accessed January 21, 2016). Though data are scarce, federal immigration detainees comprise a relatively small portion of parish jail population, approximately 450 inmates in 2012 according to an analysis by Human Rights First, "Immigration Detainees Louisiana Fact Sheet," November 15, 2012, http://www.humanrightsfirst.org/2012/11/15/immigration-detention-in-louisiana-fact-sheet (accessed February 6, 2106).

⁸⁵ The Sentencing Project, "Louisiana Fact Sheet 2015," http://www.sentencingproject.org/map/map.cfm#map (accessed January 20, 2016).

⁸⁶ Prison Policy Initiative, "State Profile Louisiana," http://www.prisonpolicy.org/profiles/LA.html (accessed January 22, 2016).

⁸⁷ National Organization to Reform Marijuana Laws, "State Laws", http://norml.org/laws/item/louisiana-penalties-2 (accessed February 26, 2016); Louisiana Commission on Law Enforcement, "Crime in Louisiana 2013," May 1, 2015, http://lcle.la.gov/programs/uploads/Crime_in_Louisiana_2013.pdf (accessed March 18, 2016); Drug Policy Alliance, "Louisiana Fact Sheet," http://www.drugpolicy.org/louisiana (accessed January 20, 2016). For additional data regarding racial disparities in drug law enforcement in Louisiana, see Human Rights Watch, "Targeting Blacks: Drug Law Enforcement and Race in the United States," May 2008, https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/uso508_1.pdf

The housing of nearly 50 percent of Louisiana's state prison population in local parish jails is unique; nationally, only 5 percent of prisoners serving state sentences are housed in locally operated facilities.⁸⁸ This arrangement stems from a lawsuit filed in the 1970s challenging overcrowding and other conditions in state-operated prisons that was settled by court orders requiring the state to relieve severe overcrowding in those facilities.⁸⁹ In an effort to satisfy this obligation, the legislature authorized the transfer of state-sentenced prisoners to the custody of parish jails operated by local sheriffs.

There is no formal guideline for determining assignment to state prison or a parish jail. Each individual is assessed for housing on a case by case basis, and according to state prison officials, generally state prisoners in parish jails are younger, charged with less serious or non-violent offenses, and have no severe medical or mental health issues.⁹⁰

To facilitate the transfer of state prisoners to parish jails, the state established a daily reimbursement for each parish-held prisoner.⁹¹ This reimbursement rate, currently \$24.39 per day, provides financial incentives for local sheriffs to house state inmates. The system has been criticized as also incentivizing local sheriffs to build large jails even in small counties, and to oppose criminal justice reforms that could reduce prison populations.⁹² One official with the state legislative fiscal office told Human Rights Watch, "Any time they propose reduced sentencing the sheriffs oppose it because they keep the jails full."⁹³

Several other factors contribute to Louisiana's high rates of incarceration. In 2012, the Louisiana Sentencing Commission found that mandatory minimum sentencing for drug and other non-violent offenses accounted for more than 60 percent of admissions; that 42 percent of parole and probation violations that returned people to prison were for technicalities; and that parole grants had dropped almost 60 percent in the last decade.⁹⁴

⁸⁸ U.S. Bureau of Justice Statistics, "Prisoners in 2013," September 30, 2014, http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/p13.pdf (accessed March 18, 2016).

⁸⁹ Williams v. Edwards, 547 F2d 1206 (Fifth Circuit C.A. 1977); 87 F3d 126 (Fifth Circuit C.A. 1996);

⁹⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Raman Singh, MD, Medical Director, Louisiana Department of Corrections, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, June 2, 2015.

⁹¹ Louisiana Revised Statutes Annotated, 15:824 (B) (1).

^{9&}lt;sup>2</sup> Cindy Chang, "Louisiana Incarcerated," *New Orleans Times-Picayune*, May 11, 2012,

http://www.nola.com/crime/index.ssf/page/louisiana_prison_capital.html (accessed March 18, 2016).

⁹³ Human Rights Watch interview with Shawn Hotstream, Legislative Fiscal Office, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, April 7, 2015.

⁹⁴ Louisiana Sentencing Commission, "Report of the Louisiana Sentencing Commission," March 1, 2012,

http://www.lcle.state.la.us/sentencing_commission/2012_biannual_report_lsc_final.pdf (accessed March 18, 2016).

In Louisiana, as across the country, imposition of unreasonable bail keeps many defendants in jail pre-trial because they cannot come up with the money.⁹⁵ In addition, the ACLU of Louisiana has alleged that widespread incarceration for nonpayment of fines, fees, and other costs defendants are genuinely unable to afford has given rise to a "pay or stay" system that violates poor offenders' rights.⁹⁶

In Louisiana, bail is defined as the security provided by a defendant to ensure his appearance in court when required.⁹⁷ A commercial bond to secure payment of bail is not mandatory—judges may permit defendants to post various types of unsecured, but legally binding, pledges to forfeit property in the case of failure to appear.

However, these non-commercial bond options are reportedly the exception, and comparatively rare.⁹⁸ The statute also prohibits release on one's own recognizance for any charge involving violence, distribution of drugs or possession with the intent to distribute drugs, any sex offense, or any domestic violence case.⁹⁹

Statutory guidelines determine the amount of bail that include factors such as criminal history, employment status, and ability to pay. But with limited exceptions, there is no requirement that these guidelines be utilized.¹⁰⁰

In September 2015 attorneys settled a lawsuit against Ascension Parish challenging the automatic imposition of bonds for traffic and misdemeanor offenses that led to detention for inability to pay, and a similar suit against Orleans Parish was pending at time of

⁹⁵ See Human Rights Watch, *The Price of Freedom: Bail and Pretrial Detention of Low Income Nonfelony Defendants in New York City*, December 2010, https://www.hrw.org/report/2010/12/02/price-freedom/bail-and-pretrial-detention-low-income-nonfelony-defendants-new-york

⁹⁶ ACLU of Louisiana, "Louisiana Debtor's Prisons: An Appeal to Justice," August 2015,

https://www.laaclu.org/resources/LADebtorsPrisons_2015.pdf (accessed March 18, 2016).

⁹⁷ Louisiana Code of Criminal Procedure, sec. 311. Unlike other states with a statutory presumption in favor of releasing defendants on personal recognizance or an unsecured appearance bond (twenty one states) or court requirements to impose the least restrictive condition, or combination of conditions, that will reasonably ensure appearance and safety (sixteen states), Louisiana has no such statutory provisions. See: National Conference of State Legislatures, "Guidance for Setting Release Conditions," May 13, 2015, http://www.ncsl.org/research/civil-and-criminal-justice/guidance-for-setting-release-conditions.aspx#Guidance%20for%20Setting%20Release%20Conditions (accessed February 9, 2016).

⁹⁸ Human Rights Watch email communication with Jay Dixon, Louisiana State public defender, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, January 22, 2016.

⁹⁹ Louisiana Code of Criminal Procedure, sec. 334.2-334.4.

¹⁰⁰ Ibid., sec. 334. In one exception, CCRP 330.3 requires the judge to assess enumerated factors in cases of domestic violence charges.

writing.¹⁰¹ According to Marjorie Esman, director of the ACLU of Louisiana: "The [bail] system has led to an expansion of our jail system, simply by locking up people who can't pay to get out."¹⁰²

At Orleans Parish Prison, the city is collaborating with the Vera Institute of Justice to address the problem of lengthy pre-trial detention that serves no criminal justice purpose (See Pre-Trial Detention Textbox).

In addition to bonds that create barriers to release, defendants in Louisiana criminal courts face fines, fees, and costs at every turn. In August 2015, the ACLU of Louisiana released a report entitled, "Louisiana's Debtors Prisons: An Appeal to Justice," documenting the fees, costs, and fines that criminal courts in eight Louisiana parishes impose, and the widespread incarceration of those unable to pay.

The ACLU found that despite the 1983 ruling of the US Supreme Court in *Bearden v. Georgia* that prohibits incarcerating offenders for failing to pay a fine if they genuinely lack the financial ability to do so, "courts in Louisiana routinely incarcerate people simply because they are too poor to pay fines and fees-costs frequently stemming from very minor, nonviolent offenses."¹⁰³ In Bossier Parish, for example, the ACLU documented that judges issued 29 "pay or stay" sentences—which provide for the automatic incarceration of offenders who fail to pay regardless of whether they possess the financial means to do so— within a six week period.¹⁰⁴

¹⁰¹ Snow v. Lambert, 15-cv-00567, USDC, EDLA, 2015; Cain v. City of New Orleans, 15-4479 USDC, EDLA (2015).

¹⁰² Marjorie R. Esman, "What's Wrong with LA.'s Bail System?" *The Shreveport Times*, November 11, 2014, http://www.shreveporttimes.com/story/opinion/guest-columnists/2014/11/11/wrong-las-bail-system/18895893/ (access March 20, 2016).

 ¹⁰³ ACLU of Louisiana, "Louisiana Debtor's Prisons: An Appeal to Justice," August 2015, p.5.
¹⁰⁴ Ibid.

CRIMINAL JUSTICE REFORM IN NEW ORLEANS: PRE-TRIAL DETENTION

The city of New Orleans is the site of several local initiatives that advocates hope will have a lasting impact in a city that for most of the last decade has had the highest incarceration rate in the US. With the help of the US Department of Justice and the Vera Institute of Justice, New Orleans has managed to reduce its per capita rate of incarceration by 67 percent since 2005. ¹⁰⁵

In 2010, a coalition of city residents and non-profit organizations mobilized to reject a proposal for expanding the size of the jail, an institution under consent decree for overcrowded conditions. Law reformed followed, which included transferring possession of small amounts of marijuana, disturbing the peace, and other petty crimes into citations rather than detainable offenses.

The project also identified two factors that drive over-reliance on bail as a condition of release. First, the criminal courts collected fees from each commercial bond, incentivizing judges to impose financial bail for minor offenses and that left many poor, low-risk people unnecessarily detained. ¹⁰⁶

In addition, judges used no formal guidelines to evaluate the risk of flight or community harm in determining whether a defendant should be released while their case was pending. Describing the situation at Orleans Parish Prison, Vera Institute's staff reported:

Jails are meant principally to house defendants awaiting trial who pose a significant risk to public safety or of flight, but Orleans Parish Prison was used to detain thousands of pre-trial defendants because they did not have the means to pay a financial bond. There was no mechanism to assess defendants' risk: judges set a bail amount based on the arrest charges and what was known of the criminal history and defendants either paid their way out or remained detained.¹⁰⁷

Since January 2012, Pre-Trial Services Program staff prepare a pre-trial report for every criminal district court felony defendant that is delivered to the prosecutor, defense attorney, and the court. This process has increased the release of low and moderate risk defendants through non-financial means from virtually zero to ten percent, with the vast majority of those defendants appearing for court dates and staying crime-free during the pre-trial period.¹⁰⁸

Reducing detention that is unrelated to public safety is good fiscal policy as well, as detention of one individual in OPP costs 50 dollars per day. Data from Vera, for example, show that from January-June 2013, the city unnecessarily detained low-risk defendants for a total of 8,510 days, at a cost to the city of \$425,000. ¹⁰⁹

¹⁰⁵ The Data Center, "Criminal Justice: Changing Course on Incarceration," June 17, 2015,

http://www.datacenterresearch.org/reports_analysis/criminal-justice-changing-course-on-incarceration/ (accessed March 20, 2016).

¹⁰⁶ Ibid.

¹⁰⁷ The Data Center, "Criminal Justice: Changing Course on Incarceration," p. 2.

¹⁰⁸ New Orleans Pre-trial Services, *Mid-Year Budget and Performance Review*, July 23, 2014, on file with Human Rights Watch. ¹⁰⁹ Ibid.
Fredericka Wicker is a judge on the state's Fifth Circuit Court of Appeal and former member of the Louisiana Sentencing Commission, which in 2012 recommended extensive reform of Louisiana criminal justice laws and policies. Judge Wicker told Human Rights Watch that although the state pays the salaries of the district court judges, in most district courts everyone else who works there, from clerks to cleaning staff, relies on local funding, a large portion of which is derived from court fees and fines.

According to Judge Wicker:

There is no question that the state funds its criminal justice system on the backs of people who get incarcerated.... People spend lengthy periods in pre-trial detention for inability to pay bail. Then they plead for time served just to get out. That results in what we call a 'double bill' as they are now no longer first time offenders, and the cycle perpetuates itself.¹¹⁰

The state's public defender system is also in crisis due to lack of funding.¹¹¹ In 2014, public defenders represented more than 164,549 clients including 93 open capital cases.¹¹² Public defense in Louisiana is funded locally, and supported largely (66 percent) by assessment of court fees and costs, primarily via payment of traffic tickets.

According to state public defender Jay Dixon this source of support is insufficient, unstable, and unreliable. He said that when local revenues fall, as they did in 2015, public defender offices have no choice but to reduce services and establish waiting lists for public defense. As of January 2016, public defender offices in 12 districts were in fiscal crisis and four additional offices facing insolvency by the end of the fiscal year.¹¹³

In January 2016, the Orleans Parish Public Defender announced that services would be significantly reduced, including a refusal to take additional felony cases, due to "chronic underfunding," and anticipated that this situation would persist either until attorney

¹¹⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Fredericka Wicker, Gretna, Louisiana, July 9, 2015.

¹¹¹ For a discussion of the relationship between Louisiana's public defense funding and the length of pre-trial detention, see Justice Sotomayor's dissent in the case of *Boyer v. Louisiana*, Supreme Court of the United States, Case No. 11-9953, April 29, 2013.

¹¹² Human Rights Watch email communication with Jay Dixon, state public defender, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, January 22, 2016.

¹¹³ Ibid.

workloads decreased or funding increased.¹¹⁴ Shortly after the announcement, the ACLU filed suit, challenging the state's failure to adequately fund a system of public defense.¹¹⁵

Prisoners with mental health conditions also face prolonged detention in Louisiana, an issue that can impact access to HIV treatment and care.¹¹⁶ Nationwide, one in 6male and one in three female jail prisoners suffer from mental health conditions ranging from psychosocial conditions to substance use disorders.¹¹⁷

Human Rights Watch has documented that jails and prisons in the United States have become de facto mental health facilities, housing three times as many individuals with mental health problems as do state mental hospitals.¹¹⁸ On average, people with mental health conditions spend twice as long in detention as those not so diagnosed, due to factors that include inadequate community alternatives, lack of discharge planning, and disciplinary action taken against them for committing infractions while incarcerated.¹¹⁹ Studies show significant overlap between HIV and several major mental health conditions. People with depression and bipolar disorder, for example, are diagnosed with HIV at significantly higher rates than those without mental health issues, and treatment is often complicated by substance use.¹²⁰

In Louisiana, access to mental health care has been limited by continuous state budget cuts since 2008, and the state ranks 47th of 50 in quality of and access to mental health

¹¹⁴ Ken Daley, "Orleans Public Defenders Need Time To Find Lawyers For Cases, Bunton Says," *New Orleans Times-Picayune*, January 4, 2016, http://www.nola.com/crime/index.ssf/2016/01/public_defenders_start_declini.html (accessed March 20, 2016).

¹¹⁵ Wilborn Nobles III, "ACLU Sues Orleans Public Defenders Over Refusal of Cases," *New Orleans Times-Picayune*, January 15, 2016, http://www.nola.com/crime/index.ssf/2016/01/aclu_sues_orleans_public_defen.html (accessed March 20, 2016).

¹¹⁶ Mental health conditions include depression, bipolar disorder, and schizophrenia. The term is used interchangeably with psychosocial disabilities in this report.

¹¹⁷ Subramanian et al., "Incarceration's Front Door: the Misuse of Jails in America," *Vera Institute of Justice*, February 2015, http://www.vera.org/sites/default/files/resources/downloads/incarcerations-front-door-report.pdf (accessed March 20, 2016).

¹¹⁸ Human Rights Watch, Callous and Cruel: Use of Force against Prisoners with Mental Disabilities in US Jails, May 2015,

https://www.hrw.org/report/2015/05/12/callous-and-cruel/use-force-against-inmates-mentaldisabilities-us-jails-and

¹¹⁹ David Cloud and Chelsea Davis, "Treatment Alternatives to Incarceration for People with Mental Health Needs in the Criminal Justice System," *Vera Institute of Justice*, February 2013,

http://www.vera.org/sites/default/files/resources/downloads/treatment-alternatives-to-incarceration.pdf (accessed January 20, 2016).

¹²⁰ American Psychological Association, "HIV and Psychiatric Co-Morbidities," January 2013,

http://www.apa.org/pi/aids/resources/exchange/2013/01/comorbidities.aspx (accessed January 20, 2016).

care.¹²¹ The national Treatment Advocacy Center estimates that people with psychosocial disabilities in Louisiana are nearly five times more likely to be incarcerated than hospitalized.¹²² Jail officials throughout the state confirmed this trend.

In Lafayette Parish Correctional Center, for example, the number of inmates treated for mental health conditions increased by 72 percent between 2012 and 2014 and has more than quadrupled since 2006.¹²³ Similarly, an official at the East Baton Rouge parish jail said the facility has been "overwhelmed" by prisoners with psychosocial disabilities since the privatization of the LSU system and cuts to mental health services closed two local mental health facilities in 2013.¹²⁴

According to Sgt. Darryl Honore of the Baton Rouge Police Department:

We used to bring folks with apparent mental illness and minor nuisance violations to LSU's Earl K Long Hospital where they received appropriate care. But since Earl K Long closed we have no choice but to bring them to the jail.¹²⁵

Medical staff at East Baton Rouge Correctional Center said that prisoners with mental health conditions are detained for lengthy periods pre-trial.

The situation is horrible for mentally ill inmates. They come in for public urination, exposure, things like that, and they stay for months, even years, because there is no other place for them to go. We had one [prisoner with psychosocial disabilities] here for 13 months.¹²⁶

¹²¹ Mental Health America, *Parity or Disparity? The State of Mental Health in America 2015*,

http://www.mentalhealthamerica.net/sites/default/files/Parity%20or%20Disparity%202015%20Report.pdf (accessed March 20, 2016).

¹²² Treatment Advocacy Center, "Louisiana," undated,

http://www.treatmentadvocacycenter.org/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=214&Itemid=149 (accessed January 20, 2016).

¹²³ Lafayette Parish Correctional Center, "LPCC By the Numbers," on file with Human Rights Watch.

¹²⁴ Human Rights Watch interview with Linda Otteson, director, Prison Medical Services, East Baton Rouge Parish Prison, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, June 2, 2015.

¹²⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Sgt. Darryl Honore, Baton Rouge Police Department, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, July 8, 2015.

¹²⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Linda Otteson, director, Prison Medical Services, East Baton Rouge Parish Prison, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, June 2, 2015.

Baton Rouge attempted to raise money for a new mental health facility through a bond measure but voters rejected it in 2015. As of February 2015, city officials had partnered with a local private foundation to design and raise funds for a comprehensive mental health center which could offer police a voluntary alternative to arrest and incarceration but the timeline for this project was uncertain at time of writing.¹²⁷

Push for Criminal Justice Reform

However, criminal justice reform has gained broader support in Louisiana. Recognizing that violent crime rates had not decreased and half of all people released from prison returned within five years despite the world's highest reported incarceration rate and a \$700 million corrections budget, the state Sentencing Commission in 2011 established a partnership with the Vera Institute of Justice and the Pew Center on the States to examine sentencing, parole, and probation procedures aimed at reducing the state prison population.¹²⁸

In 2013 and 2014, the state legislature passed a series of criminal justice reforms including waiver of mandatory minimum sentences for some categories of crimes, reform of parole and probation procedures, increases in amounts of "good time" prisoners can earn toward release, and expansion of re-entry programs and alternatives to incarceration.¹²⁹

Though many of its recommendations remain to be implemented, the commission's work represented bipartisan support for sentencing and re-entry initiatives, and in 2015 the legislature authorized a statewide panel to broadly consider additional recommendations for criminal justice reform.¹³⁰

While laws criminalizing marijuana that are among the most punitive in the nation remain on the books, Louisiana did take limited steps toward reform in 2015 when the legislature

¹²⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with Patricia Calfee, Baton Rouge Area Foundation, October 14, 2015.

¹²⁸ Vera Institute of Justice, "Justice Reinvestment Initiative, Louisiana," undated, http://www.vera.org/justice-reinvestmentinitiative-louisiana (accessed January 22, 2016); Louisiana Sentencing Commission, "Report of the Louisiana Sentencing Commission," March 1, 2012, http://www.lcle.state.la.us/sentencing_commission/2012_biannual_report_lsc_final.pdf (accessed March 18, 2016).

¹²⁹ Vera Institute of Justice, "Justice Reinvestment Initiative, Louisiana," undated, http://www.vera.org/justice-reinvestment-initiative-louisiana (accessed January 22, 2016).

¹³⁰ Louisiana State Legislature, House Concurrent Resolution 82, 2015 session, https://legiscan.com/LA/bill/HCR82/2015 (accessed March 19, 2016).

legalized medical marijuana for several diseases and made a second-possession offense a misdemeanor rather than a felony.¹³¹

In New Orleans, the Vera Institute is engaged in a long-term initiative focused on jail rather than prison as it attempts to reduce unnecessarily lengthy pre-trial detention.¹³² As the following pages demonstrate, the continuation and expansion of these reform efforts are crucial for people burdened by both HIV and incarceration.

¹³¹ Louisiana State Legislature, Senate Bill 143 and House Bill 148, 2015 session.

https://www.legis.la.gov/legis/BillInfo.aspx?i=226928 (accessed March 19, 2016).

¹³² Vera Institute of Justice, "New Orleans Pre-Trial Services," undated, http://www.vera.org/project/new-orleans-pretrialservices (accessed February 26, 2016).

II. Findings

Barriers to HIV Testing, Treatment, and Linkage to Care in Parish Jails

The state Department of Corrections (DOC) identifies 104 correctional facilities as jails in Louisiana, excluding transitional work centers where partial restrictions are imposed on recently released prisoners.¹³³ Eleven are privately operated, under contract with sheriff's departments or city governments in their parishes.¹³⁴ The remainder are operated directly by sheriff's departments in each of the state's 64 parishes, and by statute are funded by the local governing body, known in Louisiana as the "police jury" or parish commission.¹³⁵

Human Rights Watch found that Louisiana parish jails offer limited access to HIV testing, treatment, and linkage to care: only 5 of the 104 jails provide some form of regular HIV testing, i.e., testing that is part of a formal program and not associated with discovery of HIV symptoms during a medical exam or in response to an individual request.

Treatment of HIV in parish jails is problematic, with widespread reports of interruptions, delays, and, in some cases, denial of medications. Linkage to care and services upon release, a critical component of public health efforts to improve outcomes and reduce new infections, is limited or non-existent at most parish jails.

HIV Testing in Louisiana Parish Jails

Five parish jails, all publicly operated, have some type of routine HIV testing program. New Orleans Parish Prison, Jefferson Parish Prison, East Baton Rouge Parish Prison, West Baton Rouge Parish Jail, and Lafayette Parish Correctional Center conduct HIV testing on a regular

¹³³ Human Rights Watch interview with Raman Singh, MD, medical director, Louisiana Department of Corrections, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, June 2, 2015. Louisiana Department of Corrections, "Statistics Briefing Book: Population Trends: CFacility Report," December 25, 2015, http://www.doc.la.gov/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/1i-CFACILTY-12-25-15.pdf (accessed January 21, 2016).

¹³⁴ Ibid.

¹³⁵ Louisiana Revised Statutes, "Municipalities and Parishes, Providing parish court-house and jail" 33:4715, 2011.

basis. ¹³⁶Two of those jails offer an "opt-in" approach and the other three provide prisoners with the option to "opt-out" of the HIV test.¹³⁷

Facility	# of Tests 2014	# of New	# of Tests 2015	# of New
		Cases 2014		Cases 2015
Orleans Parish Prison	8,172	19	9,822	26
East Baton Rouge Jail	1,306	8	2,255	5
West Baton Rouge Jail	48	0	62	0
Jefferson Parish Jail	2,644	4	758	4
Lafayette Parish Jail	2,104	1	3,116	8

HIV testing is of particular concern in parishes with high prevalence of HIV infection. As noted above, most new HIV infections in Louisiana are located in the Baton Rouge, New Orleans, and Shreveport metropolitan areas. Four of the five parish jails with regular HIV testing programs are located in or near Baton Rouge or New Orleans; Shreveport has no correctional facility with an HIV testing program.

Baton Rouge

In the Baton Rouge metropolitan area, the HIV prevalence rate is the second highest in the state, and the rate of HIV infection ranks as the 4th highest in the nation. The area has four state prisons and nine parish jails that incarcerate more than 12,000 people. Baton Rouge-area AIDS service organizations estimated that one-third of their clients have a history of incarceration.¹³⁸ Yet testing is limited, with only two of the nine parish jails offering any type of HIV testing program.

¹³⁶ St. Charles Parish Correctional Center reports a routine HIV testing program but verification is ongoing, and this report will be updated if necessary. Human Rights Watch telephone interview with K. Charles, health services administrator, St. Charles Parish Correctional Center, Hahnville, Louisiana, March 7, 2016.

¹³⁷ Some jails, such as St. Tammany Parish Jail, offer HIV testing in other non-routine settings such as in conjunction with tuberculosis clinics, to inmates reporting injection drug use, as well as upon request or upon presentation of symptoms. Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Richard Inglese, MD, medical director, St. Tammany Parish Jail, February 4, 2016.

¹³⁸ Baton Rouge Transitional Grant Area Advisory Council, *Ryan White Part A Comprehensive Strategic Plan 2012-2015*, on file with Human Rights Watch; Human Rights Watch interview with Sharon Jefferson, Chris Jackson, and Tenicia Hawkins, Family Services of Greater Baton Rouge, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, April 7, 2015; Human Rights Watch interview with Lacey Narcisse and Danette Brown, Volunteers of America, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, January 21, 2015.

As of December 2015, East Baton Rouge Parish Prison (EBR) housed approximately 1,400 prisoners: 90 percent were being held in pre-trial detention and the remainder were a mix of state DOC prisoners, parish-sentenced prisoners, and a few federal prisoners.¹³⁹ At EBR, incoming inmates are offered an HIV test and if a test is requested, they sign up on a list. The list is then given to a local AIDS service organization, Metro Health, whose staff come in three days a week to conduct the tests.

Metro Health staff reports that they are able to reach most people on the list to give them the test, as the medical staff gives priority to those who will be released first.¹⁴⁰ However, nurses told Human Rights Watch that they often are not aware when a prisoner will be released, an issue that hampers their ability to prioritize testing for people whose release is imminent.¹⁴¹ In 2014, 1,306 inmates were tested at EBR with eight "new" positives (new HIV diagnoses) identified; in 2015, 1,394 inmates were tested at EBR with four "new"

West Baton Rouge Correctional Center (WBR) is a smaller facility, holding approximately 300 prisoners. As of December 2015, roughly 30 percent were pre-trial detainees, 50 percent state DOC prisoners, and the remainder federal prisoners.¹⁴³ Inmates are offered a test at intake, and those who request it are tested by Family Services of Greater Baton Rouge, whose staff comes in once a week. WBR conducted no tests in 2014 and 62 tests in 2015, finding one new positive.¹⁴⁴

¹³⁹Louisiana Department of Corrections, "Statistics Briefing Book: Population Trends: CFacility Report," December 25, 2015 http://www.doc.la.gov/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/1i-CFACILTY-12-25-15.pdf (accessed January 21, 2016); EBR's population exceeds its capacity. To ease overcrowding it pays other parishes to hold an additional 600 prisoners.

¹⁴⁰ Human Rights Watch email communication with Shirley Lolis, director, Metro Health, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, November 25, 2015.

¹⁴¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Linda Otteson, director, Prison Medical Services, East Baton Rouge Parish Prison, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, June 2, 2015.

¹⁴² Human Rights Watch email communication with Shirley Lolis, director, Metro Health, Baton Rouge, LA, November 25, 2015.

¹⁴³ Louisiana Department of Corrections, "Statistics Briefing Book: Population Trends: CFacility Report," December 25, 2015 http://www.doc.la.gov/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/1i-CFACILTY-12-25-15.pdf (accessed January 21, 2016).

¹⁴⁴ Human Rights Watch interview with Chris Jackson, Family Services of Greater Baton Rouge, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, April 7, 2015.

New Orleans

The other highly concentrated center of Louisiana's HIV epidemic is the New Orleans metropolitan area, which has the highest rate of new HIV infections in the state, and the second highest rate of new infections in the nation.¹⁴⁵

According to AIDS service organizations and HIV medical providers in the New Orleans Eligible Metropolitan Area, 15 to 30 percent of their clients have a history of incarceration.¹⁴⁶ The NOEMA comprises eight parishes with a total of nine jails, but only two parish jails in the NOEMA—Orleans Parish Prison and Jefferson Parish Prison—provide regular HIV testing.

In recent years, Orleans Parish Prison (OPP) typically held more than 3,000 prisoners in a sprawling complex. In 2013, a lawsuit alleging abusive conditions at the facility resulted in a consent decree that obliged the Orleans Parish Sherriff to improve conditions at OPP and to build a new facility to replace or supplement its capacity.¹⁴⁷

The new jail facility, completed in 2015, has 1,400 beds, and as of February 2016 the population at OPP was in the process of being downsized as more prisoners were accommodated at the new site. As of December 2015 the OPP complex held approximately 1,400 prisoners.¹⁴⁸ As of December 2015, 79 percent of prisoners at OPP were awaiting trial, 19 percent were DOC inmates, and the remainder were parish-sentenced.¹⁴⁹

HIV testing at OPP is provided on an "opt-out" basis, administered by medical staff as part of the medical screening upon entry. Another offer is made by medical staff within three to

¹⁴⁵ State of Louisiana, Department of Health and Hospitals, Office of Public Health, "2013 STD/HIV Surveillance Report," http://new.dhh.louisiana.gov/assets/oph/HIVSTD/hiv-aids/2015/2013_STD_HIV_Surveillance_Report.pdf, (accessed March 19, 2016).

¹⁴⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Neysa Fanwick, Crescent Care, New Orleans, Louisiana, October 23, 2014; Human Rights Watch email communication with MarkAlain Dery, MD, medical director, Tulane University T-Cell Clinic, New Orleans, Louisiana, January 20, 2016.

¹⁴⁷ *Jones v. Gusman*, Civil Action No. 2:12, cv 00859 (USDC, EDLA), June 6, 2013.

¹⁴⁸ Orleans Parish Sheriff's Office, "2016 Budget Presentation, New Orleans City Council," November 17, 2015, http://www.opcso.org (accessed January 20, 2016).

¹⁴⁹ Louisiana Department of Corrections, "Statistics Briefing Book: Population Trends: CFacility Report," December 25, 2015 http://www.doc.la.gov/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/1i-CFACILTY-12-25-15.pdf (accessed January 21, 2016). ww.opcso.org/ (accessed January 20, 2016). The number of DOC inmates has been declining steadily and the Sheriff plans to transfer out all DOC inmates in 2016. Emily Lane, "Sheriff Marlin Gusman Moving 195 Inmates Out of New Orleans," *New Orleans Times-Picayune*, January 29, 2016, http://www.nola.com/crime/index.ssf/2016/01/sheriff_gusman_moving_nearly_2.html (accessed February 7, 2016).

five days to those who have initially refused.¹⁵⁰ In 2014, OPP tested 8,172 inmates for HIV resulting in 19 new positives; in 2015, OPP tested 9,822 inmates resulting in 26 new positives.¹⁵¹ Testing procedures will remain the same at the new facility. ¹⁵²

As of December 2015, Jefferson Parish Prison held approximately 1,000 prisoners: 92 percent pre-trial detainees, 6 percent parish-sentence, and the remainder DOC prisoners.¹⁵³ The Jefferson Parish Prison medical staff has been offering HIV tests to all incoming inmates on an "opt-out" basis as part of the initial medical screening since 2008. Medical officials at Jefferson told Human Rights Watch, "Every inmate is offered a test except if it's Mardi Gras."¹⁵⁴ In 2014 Jefferson Parish Prison tested 2,644 people and identified 4 new HIV infections; in 2015, 758 people were tested, and 4 new positives identified.¹⁵⁵

The fifth jail offering regular HIV testing in Louisiana is Lafayette Parish Correctional Center (LPCC), located west of Baton Rouge in the center of the state. Originally built to house approximately 300 prisoners, as of December 2015 the LPCC had an average daily count of more than 800 prisoners, with 64 percent pre-trial detainees and 36 percent DOC inmates.¹⁵⁶ The Louisiana Office of Public Health reports that in 2013, the rate of new HIV infection in Lafayette Parish was significantly lower (19 per 100,000) than from East Baton Rouge Parish (48) or Orleans Parish (83).¹⁵⁷

The LPCC has operated an HIV testing program since 2012, initially under a federal grant and now supported by parish funds.¹⁵⁸Every inmate is told they will be tested for HIV

¹⁵⁰ Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Tonda Ricard-Garner, Infection Control coordinator, Orleans Parish Prison, New Orleans, Louisiana, October 5, 2015.

¹⁵¹ Ibid., December 22, 2015.

¹⁵² Ibid., October 5, 2015.

¹⁵³ Louisiana Department of Corrections, "Statistics Briefing Book: Population Trends: CFacility Report," December 25, 2015 http://www.doc.la.gov/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/1i-CFACILTY-12-25-15.pdf (accessed January 21, 2016).

¹⁵⁴ Human Rights Watch interview with Ken Golding, nursing director, Jefferson Parish Correctional Center, Gretna, Louisiana, June 5, 2015.

¹⁵⁵ Ibid., January 22, 2016.

¹⁵⁶ Louisiana Department of Corrections, "Statistics Briefing Book: Population Trends: CFacility Report," December 25, 2015 http://www.doc.la.gov/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/1i-CFACILTY-12-25-15.pdf (accessed January 21, 2016).

¹⁵⁷ State of Louisiana, Department of Health and Hospitals, Office of Public Health, "2013 STD/HIV Surveillance Report," http://new.dhh.louisiana.gov/assets/oph/HIVSTD/hiv-aids/2015/2013_STD_HIV_Surveillance_Report.pdf (accessed March 19, 2016).

¹⁵⁸ Louisiana Office of Public Health, STD/HIV Program, "Opt-Out Testing In Jails: Protocols for the Lafayette Parish Correctional Center and the Office of Public Health, STD/HIV Program," on file with Human Rights Watch.

unless they "opt-out." Medical staff only conduct tests on Wednesdays, so prisoners may have to wait several days for the test depending on what day they enter the facility. Those who enter and exit between Thursday and Wednesday will not be tested.¹⁵⁹ In 2014, LPCC tested 2,104 inmates, resulting in 1 new positive diagnosis and in 2015, LPCC tested 3,116 prisoners, resulting in 8 new positive diagnoses.¹⁶⁰

Data from these five parish jails reveal that their routine testing programs identify "new" HIV diagnoses in a very low percentage of cases, ranging from zero to .26 percent across the five jails in 2014 and 2015. This is consistent with findings from other HIV testing programs in large urban jails in the US.¹⁶¹ Because jails have high rates of admission and release, often of the same persons in the same year, the number of tests conducted and the number of new diagnoses are often small percentages of annual admissions. ¹⁶²

Barriers to HIV testing

According to jail officials and medical staff, barriers to implementing or increasing access to HIV testing include a lack of adequate staff and funding for treatment costs. Staffing was frequently cited by smaller rural jails such as Claiborne Parish Detention Center in Homer, Louisiana, where the nursing staff told Human Rights Watch that they only test someone for HIV "if he is sick or if he asks for it for some reason," explaining that they did not even have an infirmary, nor a doctor more than once a week.¹⁶³ Asked if Claiborne was currently holding any HIV-positive prisoners, a staff member responded, "Not to our knowledge."¹⁶⁴

In contrast, the East Baton Rouge Correctional Center has a relatively large medical staff comprised of a full time doctor who is an HIV specialist and holds an HIV clinic every two weeks, a health care manager, nursing director and 19 nursing positions providing 24 hour

¹⁵⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Rob Reardon, corrections supervisor, Lafayette Parish Correctional Center, Lafayette, Louisiana, April 7, 2015.

¹⁶⁰ Lafayette Parish Correctional Center, "2014 Annual Report, Medical Department," on file with Human Rights Watch.

¹⁶¹ A. Spaulding, et al., "Costs of Rapid HIV Screening in an Urban Emergency Department and a Nearby County Jail in the Southeastern United States," *PLOS One*, June 8, 2015, DOI 10:1371; CDC, "HIV Among Incarcerated Populations," undated, http://www.cdc.gov/hiv/group/correctional.html (accessed March 19, 2016).

¹⁶² For example, LPCC admitted more than 12,000 inmates in both 2014 and 2015. Human Rights Watch email communication with Rob Reardon, Corrections Supervisor, LPCC, March 17, 2016. See, A. Spaulding et al., "HIV/AIDS Among Inmates of and Releasees From US Correctional Facilities, 2006: Declining Share of Epidemic but Persistent Public Health Opportunity," *PLOS One*, 4:11, November 11, 2009, DOI: 10.1371.

¹⁶³ Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Tammy Thomas, LPN, Claiborne Correctional Center, Houma, Louisiana, August 25, 2015.

¹⁶⁴ Ibid.

a day coverage. Asked why EBR does not offer an HIV test to all entering prisoners as part of their medical examination in order to avoid delay, the response from a medical staff member was clear: "We cannot afford to treat them if they are positive."¹⁶⁵

As it is, they explained, they are over capacity for treatment expenses, with more than 50 HIV-positive prisoners on anti-retroviral medications. EBR spent as much as \$138,000 on HIV medications in one month in 2015, representing the majority of medication costs in an already strained health budget for the jail.¹⁶⁶

Jail health budgets have felt increasing pressure since the partial privatization of the LSU hospital system. Prior to privatization, the LSU "charity" hospital system provided both primary and specialty care for state and parish jail prisoners, supported by state general fund appropriations. State prisons handled most primary care conditions in house, but utilized the LSU hospitals for specialty clinics, emergency care, and hospitalizations.¹⁶⁷

Many parish jails relied even more heavily on the LSU hospitals for these services, for which they "never saw a bill."¹⁶⁸ Expenses for medical care at EBR and parish jails throughout the state have risen significantly since the privatization of LSU hospitals, as this process has resulted in changes to the state mechanism for funding "offender care."

Parish jails were always responsible for medication and pharmacy costs for treating prisoners in their custody, including for HIV medications. But other health care costs have increased since privatization. When the new private-public hospital renegotiated indigent care, including care for prisoners, responsibility for administering medical care to prisoners was transferred to the state Department of Corrections.

For the fiscal year 2014-15, the DOC received a \$50 million appropriation from the legislature for management of "offender care" in the state, for expanding the capacity of

¹⁶⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Linda Otteson, director, Prison Medical Services, East Baton Rouge Parish Prison, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, June 2, 2015.

 ¹⁶⁶ Documents obtained from Prison Medical Services, East Baton Rouge Parish Prison, on file with Human Rights Watch.
 ¹⁶⁷ Public Affairs Research Council of Louisiana, "A New Safety Net: The Risks and Rewards of Louisiana's Charity Hospital Privatizations," December 2013, http://www.parlouisiana.org/s3web/1002087/docs/parhospital2013.pdf (accessed March 18, 2016).

¹⁶⁸ Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Michelle Gaudin, nurse supervisor, Ascension Parish Jail, Donaldsville, Louisiana, July 21, 2015.

medical facilities within the DOC, and to reimburse the newly privatized entities for specialty care for both state and parish jail prisoners.¹⁶⁹ However, the Department of Corrections designation of "specialty care" covered for parish jails excludes HIV, and a range of services such as OB/GYN care, dental, mental health, eye exams, laboratory tests, and x-rays. Since 2014, these expenses are now the responsibility of parish jails, with no state support.¹⁷⁰ A Lafayette Parish jail official said: "These increased expenses are difficult for even the big jails to deal with, and could put smaller jails under."¹⁷¹

Determining what services would be reimbursed as "specialty care" under the new regime was the responsibility of Dr. Raman Singh, medical director of the Louisiana State Department of Corrections as part of the LSU hospital privatization process. According to Dr. Singh, "the LSU system disappeared overnight" and he was required to negotiate separate agreements with each new public-private partnership entity for "offender care."

Using what he called a process "with no clear data—this was not science" on previous LSU costs for treating prisoners, Dr. Singh "worked with various people" to come up with an estimate of what offender care will now cost, and requested \$50 million from the legislature to cover payments to the hospitals as well as plans for DOC to increase the services they provide onsite. The \$50 million, said Dr. Singh, "could not cover everything, so many services such as HIV, dental, etc. were excluded."¹⁷² This decision now carries significant consequences for medical care in local jails, including services relating to HIV.

For example, increased medical expenses were cited as the main reason there is no HIV testing program for prisoners in Caddo Parish, home to the city of Shreveport. Caddo

http://lfo.louisiana.gov/files/publications/FY%2014%20Fiscal%20Highlights.pdf (accessed January 21, 2016). ¹⁷⁰ Letter from James M. Le Blanc, secretary, Louisiana Department of Public Safety and Corrections to Fabian Blanche,

Louisiana Association of Chiefs of Police, May 1, 2014, on file with Human Rights Watch.

¹⁶⁹ ¹⁶⁹ Public Affairs Research Council of Louisiana, "A New Safety Net: The Risks and Rewards of Louisiana's Charity Hospital Privatizations," December 2013, http://www.parlouisiana.org/s3web/1002087/docs/parhospital2013.pdf (accessed March 18, 2016); Human Rights Watch interview with Shawn Hotstream, fiscal analyst, Legislative Fiscal Office, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, April 7, 2015; Louisiana Legislative Fiscal Office, "Fiscal Highlights, Fiscal Year 2013-2014: Healthcare Services for Offenders," October 2013,

¹⁷¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Rob Reardon, corrections supervisor, Lafayette Parish Correctional Center, April 7, 2016.

¹⁷² Human Rights Watch interview with Raman Singh, MD, medical director, Louisiana Department of Corrections, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, June 2, 2015.

Correctional Center has around 1,100 prisoners, with 68 percent pre-trial detainees, 26 percent DOC inmates, and the remainder parish-sentenced or federal prisoners.¹⁷³

The city of Shreveport had the third-highest number of new HIV infections in the state in 2013, and local AIDS service providers estimate that 25-50 percent of their clients have a history of incarceration.¹⁷⁴ Yet when asked why the jail had no HIV testing program, the jail's director of health services stated that the facility "cannot afford to treat someone who was identified as HIV-positive. It sounds cold, I know, but that is the reality."¹⁷⁵

Staff of the Caddo Parish Commission, the entity responsible for providing funds for the Caddo Correctional Center, confirmed that budget pressure prevented the jail from operating an HIV testing program. ¹⁷⁶ The commission's finance officer told Human Rights Watch that the commission was having trouble just paying for the medications for the seven prisoners that they knew were HIV-positive as of April 2015. She added that medical expenses have risen nearly 20 percent since 2012 due to specialty care costs that are no longer covered.

HIV medications have always been the responsibility of the local parish jail, but other specialty costs—clinic visits, lab tests, and other expenses—are excluded from reimbursement under the state's new "offender care" system.¹⁷⁷ Sheila Wright, Caddo Parish Correctional Center's director of health services, told Human Rights Watch that she disagreed with the DOC's exclusion of HIV from specialty care: "If I had HIV, my care would be specialty care."¹⁷⁸

¹⁷³ Louisiana Department of Corrections, "Statistics Briefing Book: Population Trends: CFacility Report," December 25, 2015 http://www.doc.la.gov/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/1i-CFACILTY-12-25-15.pdf (accessed January 21, 2016).

¹⁷⁴ State of Louisiana, Department of Health and Hospitals, Office of Public Health, "2013 STD/HIV Surveillance Report," 2013, http://new.dhh.louisiana.gov/assets/oph/HIVSTD/hiv-aids/2015/2013_STD_HIV_Surveillance_Report.pdf (accessed March 18, 2016); Human Rights Watch interview with Darren Stanley, case manager, Philadelphia Center, Shreveport, Louisiana, April 8, 2015.

¹⁷⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Sheila Wright, director, Health Services, Caddo Correctional Center, Shreveport, Louisiana, April 8, 2015.

¹⁷⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Randy Lucky and Woody Wilson, Caddo Parish Commission, August 31, 2016.

¹⁷⁷ Human Rights Watch email communication with Erica Bryant, finance director, Caddo Parish Commission, Shreveport, Louisiana, October 16, 2016.

¹⁷⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with Sheila Wright, director, Health Services, Caddo Correctional Center, Shreveport, Louisiana, April 8, 2015.

Routine HIV Testing before Release

Fear of high treatment costs on the part of parish jails is understandable. While testing itself is not expensive, and the Office of Public Health provides free rapid testing kits, HIV treatment requires a series of diagnostic tests that can range from \$300-500. Anti-retroviral medication can cost as much as \$4,500 per month.¹⁷⁹ Privatization of the LSU hospitals and the exclusion of HIV treatment as an expense reimbursable by the state has added pressure to local jail budgets for health care.

Cost, however, does not excuse the authorities' failure to provide incarcerated people with HIV testing and treatment services equivalent to those available in the community. Although incorporating routine rapid HIV testing as part of initial medical screening conducted by medical staff is preferable due to the fluidity of jail admissions and releases, there are steps parish jails can take to promote the health of individuals with HIV and support public health with minimal expense. ¹⁸⁰ According to national experts on HIV and incarceration, one such approach would be to conduct routine voluntary HIV testing for every inmate prior to release. Working with a community AIDS service provider to conduct the tests would reduce cost and enhance linkage to care.¹⁸¹

In 2015, Louisiana adopted a law that requires DOC to offer HIV testing on an "opt-out" basis to every prisoner being released from a state operated prison facility or state privately operated prison facility, with a requirement that if a prisoner tests positive, they shall be referred to appropriate care and services.¹⁸² This requirement should be extended to parish jails.

As of January 2016, the Louisiana Department of Corrections housed 525 prisoners living with HIV; in 2010, the prevalence of HIV in Louisiana state prisons was 3.5 percent, the

¹⁷⁹ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, AIDS Info, "Cost Considerations and Anti-Retroviral Therapy," April 8, 2015, https://aidsinfo.nih.gov/guidelines/html/1/adult-and-adolescent-arv-guidelines/459/cost-considerations-and-antiretroviral-therapy (accessed March 19, 2016).

¹⁸⁰ The effectiveness of the nurse-led screening model on entry to jail is discussed in A. Spaulding et al., "Establishing an HIV Screening Program Led By Staff Nurses in A County Jail," *Journal of Public Health Management and Practice*, 21:6, November 2015, DOI: 10.1097.

¹⁸¹ Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Josiah Rich, MD, director of the Center for Prisoner Health and Human Rights, Brown University, Providence, Rhode Island, February 8, 2016.

¹⁸² Louisiana State Legislature, House Bill 191, signed by the Governor June 29, 2015.

second highest in the country.¹⁸³ The DOC provides "opt-out" HIV testing at each of its two intake units, Hunt for men and Louisiana Correctional Institute for Women.¹⁸⁴

DOC, however, conducts no HIV testing at parish jails. The DOC's testing program for HIV is applicable only to prisoners assigned to one of its nine correctional facilities or one of the three privately operated state prisons, and is not implemented for the approximately 18,000 DOC prisoners serving their sentences at parish jails.¹⁸⁵

DOC prisoners in most parish jails will only be tested if they pass through a DOC facility at some point, or proactively request an HIV test at a parish jail that offers testing. DOC is currently negotiating a possible pilot program with one parish jail, a privately run facility, for providing HIV testing to its DOC prisoners. However, a DOC official told Human Rights Watch that the jail is reluctant to start an HIV testing program for fear of treatment costs, despite the DOC's assurance that any prisoners testing positive will be transferred to one of its nine facilities.¹⁸⁶ The absence of HIV testing programs in parish jails increases the likelihood that a number of HIV-positive DOC prisoners will remain unaware of their status.

HIV Treatment in Louisiana Jails

Human Rights Watch found that HIV treatment and care in Louisiana parish jails is inadequate and problematic in several respects. Because so few jails offer HIV testing on a regular basis, the vast majority of jails treat HIV only upon self-disclosure, when an individual becomes symptomatic and then tests positive for the virus, or in some cases when a prisoner proactively requests an HIV test that then comes back positive.

And as described below, even in cases where jails know a prisoner is HIV positive, our research documented numerous allegations from people recently in jail as well as from AIDS service organizations, public defenders, and advocates of treatment being delayed,

¹⁸³ Louisiana Office of Public Health, STD/HIV Program, "Special Populations and HIV," undated,

http://www.hiv411.org/page.php?pID=36 (accessed March 2, 2016); Bureau of Justice Statistics, "Rates of HIV/AIDS and AIDS Deaths in Prisons Continue to Decline," September 13, 2012, http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/press/hivp10pr.cfm (accessed March 2, 2016).

¹⁸⁴ Human Rights Watch interview with Raman Singh, MD, medical director, Louisiana Department of Corrections, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, June 2, 2015.

¹⁸⁵ Ibid.

¹⁸⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Seth Smith, Louisiana Department of Corrections, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, June 2, 2015.

interrupted, and denied altogether during incarceration. These reports concerned facilities both rural and urban, small and large, those with testing programs and those with none.

Treatment Interrupted, Delayed, or Denied

Human Rights Watch found treatment to be problematic in multiple ways, in jails throughout the state. Many people who were on HIV medications said that they encountered problems continuing their regimens while incarcerated.

In small rural jails, several people reported being told by jail officials that they would not receive HIV medication because of the cost.

Jane, 53, a mother of four, had been held at Ouachita Parish Jail. She said that jail authorities told her, "You'd better get family or someone to bring those medications in, because you're not going to get them here, they're too expensive."¹⁸⁷ Jane was released after seven days of detention, during which time she went without her medications.¹⁸⁸

Adrian, 31, said a prosecutor at the Allen Parish District Attorney's office told him he would not receive his HIV medications in jail.189 Bob, recently released from Natchitoches Parish Prison, said his cousin was still in the jail trying to get his HIV medications. "His old lady is trying to get them to him but they won't let her. He has been in there for 25 days."¹⁹⁰ David, 49, told Human Rights Watch that he was in Ascension Parish Jail for 30 days without any HIV medications. "I self-disclosed, I was trying to get my friend to bring me my meds from my house, but he wouldn't bring them. The jail, I guess, was waiting for my friend to bring them, but he never did. So I spent 30 days without my meds."¹⁹¹

AIDS service organizations throughout the state confirmed that many of their clients who entered jail on HIV medications encountered serious problems. One case manager at Central Louisiana AIDS Support Services in Alexandria said one in five clients has a history

¹⁸⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with Jane J., Lafayette, Louisiana, June 3, 2015.
¹⁸⁸ Ibid.

¹⁸⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Adrian L., Lafayette, Louisiana, June 3, 2015.

¹⁹⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Bob S., Natchitoches, Louisiana, June 4, 2015.

¹⁹¹ Human Rights Watch interview with David M., Baton Rouge, Louisiana, January 27, 2015.

of incarceration, but "they don't get their meds in jail."¹⁹² She described one client who entered Rapides Parish Prison and "they let her son bring her medications until they ran out, but that was it. She wasn't released for some time after that..."¹⁹³

A case manager at GO CARE AIDS service agency in Monroe told Human Rights Watch:

I had a client call me two weeks ago from Richland Parish Prison. He said, 'They won't give me my meds.' He said, 'I have a possible sentence of two years, am I going to have to wait two years for my meds?'¹⁹⁴

Another case manager at GO CARE said she had a client in Caldwell Parish Prison for two years who did not receive his medications the entire time he was there. "As soon as he came out, we got him back on meds," she said.¹⁹⁵

Darren Stanley, case manager at the Philadelphia Center in Shreveport, said that half of his clients have spent time in jail or prison, and most go without their medications while incarcerated. Stanley told the story of a client who went into the Caddo Parish Prison in 2013 for three weeks. "I tried to get in touch with him but he was very sick without his medications. He died of AIDS two weeks after he got out."¹⁹⁶

Another client of the Philadelphia Center went into the maximum security unit at Bossier Parish Prison; it took three months for him to get access to his medication in prison. "He finally got them, but only because a kind-hearted sergeant from the jail came to us and picked them up. The system is broken when that takes three months."¹⁹⁷

¹⁹² Human Rights Watch interview with Devon Sanders, case manager, Central Louisiana AIDS Support Services, Alexandria, Louisiana, April 9, 2015.

¹⁹³ Ibid.

¹⁹⁴ Human Rights Watch interview with Vickie Remillard, case management supervisor, GO CARE, West Monroe, Louisiana, April 8, 2015.

¹⁹⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Tena Dunn, case manager, GO CARE, West Monroe, Louisiana, April 8, 2015.

¹⁹⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Darren Stanley, case manager, Philadelphia Center, Shreveport, Louisiana, April 8, 2015.

¹⁹⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with Jutina Latson-Cole, case manager, Philadelphia Center, Shreveport, Louisiana, April 8, 2015.

Interrupted, Lack of Access to, Treatment

Reports of treatment interruptions also came from the relative handful of larger, more urban parish jails that do have HIV testing programs.

Checo Yancy of the Capital Area Re-entry Coalition in Baton Rouge recalled a client in 2015 who went 22 days in East Baton Rouge Parish Prison without HIV medications, and who might have gone longer if his agency had not intervened.¹⁹⁸

Marian, 46, said that she spent two-and-a-half months at EBR without receiving HIV medications. She told them when she went in that she was positive, she told Human Rights Watch, and "they kept saying the doctor was coming, but I never did see a doctor while I was there. I didn't get meds until I was released."¹⁹⁹

Many complaints about lack of access to HIV treatment came from people who had spent time in Orleans Parish Prison, which since 2015 has been obliged by a court-approved consent decree to improve medical service and address a range of other problems.²⁰⁰

Lack of continuity in medications at OPP was identified as a major concern in a February 2015 report of the federal monitor regarding OPP's compliance with the terms of the consent decree. The most recent monitor's report addressing medical issues noted "ongoing problems with continuity of medications including HIV medications," providing an example of an inmate who went without medication for 30 days despite a "known condition" of HIV.²⁰¹

Allen, 50, spent a year in OPP and was released in January 2015. He told Human Rights Watch:

They tested me at OPP after 30 days, but I had told them I was HIV positive when I got booked. I didn't get any meds. I saw the doctor toward the end, but they kept saying they are waiting for the doctor, waiting for the nurse,

²⁰¹ Jones v. Gusman, Monitors Report No. 3, February 25, 2015, p. 87,

¹⁹⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with Checo Yancy, case manager, Capitol Area Re-Entry Coalition, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, September 2, 2015.

¹⁹⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Marian A., Baton Rouge, Louisiana, January 27, 2015.

²⁰⁰ *Jones v. Gusman*, Civil Action No. 2:12, cv 00859 (USDC, EDLA) June 6, 2013.

http://www.nolajailmonitors.org/uploads/3/7/5/7/37578255/jones_et_al_v._gusman_3_compliance_report_02_25_15.pdf (accessed March 19, 2016).

waiting for a consent form. I finally got on meds two weeks before I got out.²⁰²

Wallace, 54, was in OPP for three months in 2015. He told Human Rights Watch that he told jail authorities he was HIV-positive but "didn't receive meds the whole time I was there."²⁰³ Faith, 43, was in OPP for four months in 2014, "They knew me, I had been there before and they knew I was HIV-positive," she said, "but I never got any meds. I don't know why."²⁰⁴ Matthew, 28, told Human Rights watch that he has been "in and out of jail for most of my life," but that OPP was his worst experience of being incarcerated.²⁰⁵ At OPP in 2012 for six months, he said, "I waited 41 days for my HIV medications, and it took 30 days to do the lab work. They did nothing for me at all. I thought I would die there."²⁰⁶

HIV treatment is expensive; the cost of an anti-retroviral regimen can be as high as \$4,500 per month.²⁰⁷ A federal government program that requires drug manufacturers to provide medications at discounted prices to a range of health care providers does not cover correctional facilities (though some state prison systems, including Louisiana's, have made arrangements with medical facilities to benefit from its reduced pricing).²⁰⁸

Jail officials from EBR, Caddo, Lafayette, and OPP told Human Rights Watch that HIV medications comprised significant portions of their medication budgets. Both Orleans Parish Prison and Lafayette Parish Correctional Center, for example, spent more than \$200,000 on HIV medications in 2015; in the case of Lafayette, this represented nearly one-third of its entire pharmaceutical budget for that year.²⁰⁹

²⁰² Human Rights Watch interview with Allen C., New Orleans, Louisiana, April 10, 2015.

²⁰³ Human Rights Watch interview with Wallace B., New Orleans, Louisiana, April 6, 2015.

²⁰⁴ Human Rights Watch interview with Faith T., New Orleans, Louisiana, April 10, 2015.

 ²⁰⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Matthew M., Baton Rouge, Louisiana, June 2, 2015.
 ²⁰⁶ Ibid.

²⁰⁷ L. Solomon, et al., "Survey Finds that Many Prisons and Jails Have Room to Improve HIV Testing and Coordination of Post Release Treatment," *Health Affairs*, 33:3, March 2014, pp. 434-42.

²⁰⁸ Public Health Services Act, section 340(b); Human Rights Watch interview with Raman Singh, MD, medical director, Louisiana Department of Corrections, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, June 2, 2015; Louisiana Department of Public Safety and Corrections, "Annual Report 2009-2010," http://www.doc.la.gov/wp-content/uploads/2010/12/Annual-Report-2009-2010pdf.pdf (accessed March 2, 2016). Andrew Pollack, "Dispute Develops Over Discount Drug Program," *New York Times,* February 12, 2013.

²⁰⁹ Human Rights Watch email communication with Marie L. Collins, treatment programs manager, Lafayette Parish Correctional Center, Lafayette, Louisiana, January 21, 2016; Human Rights Watch email communication with Tonda Ricard-Garner, infection control coordinator, Orleans Parish Prison, October 8, 2015.

Release/Transfer of HIV-Positive Detainees

As a result of these expenses, some Louisiana jails do whatever they can to move HIVpositive prisoners out of their facilities as soon as possible. According to jail officials, public defenders, and advocates interviewed by Human Rights Watch, jails try to avoid "high maintenance prisoners"—those with medical and mental health problems, either by getting them released at arraignment or at subsequent court hearings, transferring them to another facility, or if they are state prisoners, transferring them to the state Department of Corrections.²¹⁰

Jay Dixon, a Louisiana State public defender, explained that despite the state's restrictive laws that limit release without posting of bond for most offenses, exceptions will often be made if they are perceived as high-cost inmates. According to Dixon:

Any high-maintenance prisoners, whether it's medical or mental health issues, will be let out as quickly as possible by the jails. Suddenly magic will be done with their bonds.²¹¹

The public defender of Bossier Parish stated, "We use health issues to get the bond lowered, it is the quickest way to get someone out of jail. The jail will call us and say they are very sick, but it's not because they care, it's because of the money."²¹²A paralegal with the office of the public defender in Natchitoches Parish told Human Rights Watch:

If someone has a medical issue the sheriff will ask the public defender to talk to the district attorney. If I can let the judge know that the individual was HIV positive and if a non-violent charge, they would do everything in

²¹⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Jay Dixon, Louisiana State Public Defender, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, October 13, 2015; Human Rights Watch interview with Sheila Wright, director, Health Services, Caddo Correctional Center, Shreveport, Louisiana, April 8, 2015; Human Rights Watch interview with Pam Smart, district defender, Bossier, Louisiana, June 4, 2015. Human Rights Watch interview with Charles Whitehead III, paralegal, Office of the Public Defender, Natchitoches, Louisiana, June 4, 2015; Human Rights Watch interview with Rob Reardon, corrections supervisor, Lafayette Parish Correctional Center, Lafayette, Louisiana, April 7, 2015; Human Rights Watch interview with Vickie Remillard, case management supervisor, GO CARE, West Monroe, Louisiana, April 8, 2015.

 ²¹¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Jay Dixon, Louisiana State Public Defender, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, October 13, 2015.
 ²¹² Human Rights Watch interview with Pam Smart, district defender, Bossier, Louisiana, June 4, 2015.

their power to get them out of jail ... they get real aggressive, especially around not keeping people who need HIV meds.²¹³

Medical staff at many jails confirmed that efforts are made to discharge people who present medical or mental health issues, including HIV. The nursing supervisor at Ascension Parish Prison said they do not test for HIV unless someone requests it, or is sick, and if someone has HIV when they come in, they let the family bring the medications. "But mostly we try to get them out before we have to pay for it."²¹⁴

Nursing staff at Caddo Parish Prison actually get involved in the discharge process. Sheila Wright, nursing supervisor at Caddo, told Human Rights Watch that if an incoming prisoner is HIV-positive, they will check his record to see what his charge is. If it is minor, they will initiate his release. Wright explained:

We review the charts- if they are HIV positive we look at the charge and if/what bond is set. If someone with a hundred dollar bond and meds will cost \$3,500 per month, we need that person to go home. If you're in for traffic or shoplifting, you need to be home.... We call our records department who will call the judges, and we have been successful with this.²¹⁵

State Prisoners

Many state Department of Corrections prisoners are assigned to parish jails without HIV testing programs and without the ability or willingness to provide HIV treatment. According to Dr. Raman Singh, medical director of the state Department of Corrections, "State prisoners with HIV are not housed in parish jails." Rather, once identified as HIV-positive, they will be assigned to a DOC facility, or if they are presently in a parish jail they are

²¹³ Human Rights Watch interview with Charles Whitehead III, paralegal, Office of the Public Defender, Natchitoches, Louisiana, June 4, 2015.

²¹⁴ Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Michelle Gaudin, nurse supervisor, Ascension Parish Jail, Donaldsville, Louisiana, July 21, 2015.

²¹⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Sheila Wright, Director, Health Services, Caddo Correctional Center, Shreveport, Louisiana, April 8, 2015.

transferred swiftly and permanently to a state facility, where they can receive treatment.216 This transfer is initiated either by the sheriff or by DOC.²¹⁷

Medical staff at numerous parish jails confirmed that all DOC inmates with serious medical needs, including HIV-positive prisoners, are transferred to DOC prisons. For example, one member of the nursing staff at Claiborne Correctional Facility told Human Rights Watch, "I call the DOC and tell them an inmate has HIV, and they tell me where to send him. I send him wherever DOC tells me."²¹⁸

This may be true in most cases, and parish jail officials interviewed by Human Rights Watch repeatedly emphasized that it was their policy to transfer all "high-maintenance medical" state prisoners to state custody, including those with HIV.²¹⁹

However, Human Rights Watch spoke with several DOC prisoners in parish jails who said that they had disclosed their positive status in an attempt to be transferred to a state facility, but the transfer was delayed, or never occurred. Medical staff at two jails also told Human Rights Watch that they did not "necessarily" transfer all HIV-positive DOC prisoners, and one of these jails was holding an HIV-positive DOC prisoner at the time. ²²⁰

Keith, 32, was incarcerated on state charges at Alexandria Parish Prison in 2010, and was transferred to another parish jail where he spent more than two years. He says he told the prison authorities he was HIV-positive and that he wanted to go to a state facility, but "they just threw me in there and forgot about me."²²¹ He said he tried to tell the warden, he

²¹⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Raman Singh, MD, medical director, Louisiana Department of Corrections, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, June 2, 2015.

²¹⁷ Ibid.

²¹⁸ Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Tammy Thomas, LPN, Claiborne Correctional Center, Houma, Louisiana, August 25, 2015.

²¹⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Rob Reardon, corrections supervisor, Lafayette Parish Correctional Center, Lafayette, Louisiana, April 7, 2015; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Tammy Thomas, LPN, Claiborne Correctional Center, Houma, Louisiana, August 25, 2015; Human Rights Watch interview with Sheila Wright, director, Health Services, Caddo Correctional Center, Shreveport, Louisiana, April 8, 2015.

²²⁰ Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Lois Clark, nursing supervisor, Natchitoches Parish Detention Center, Natchitoches, Louisiana, February 5, 2016; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Vicky Reeve, Lincoln Parish Detention Center, Ruston, Louisiana, February 5, 2016.

²²¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Keith N., Alexandria, Louisiana, June 3, 2015. Human Rights Watch was unable to follow up with the facility regarding this allegation due to confidentiality concerns.

wrote letters to the DOC, and that finally—nearly two years after he first told prison authorities of his condition—he received word that he would be transferred to a DOC unit.

But then I got out a few weeks later. I had no medications the entire time I was in jail. I took sick. My viral load went up and T cells dropped and even the medic (sic) said I should be on meds. I said I know, still nothing happened. I had flu, congestion, bumps on my skin, I lost a lot of weight. I was scared. I was going through a crisis in there.²²²

The DOC's transfer policy only applies to prisoners who have disclosed their HIV status to jail officials or those who test positive while in the jail. Because DOC's comprehensive HIV testing program excludes DOC prisoners in parish jails, there are likely to be DOC prisoners with HIV in parish jails who either do not know their status or have chosen not to disclose their status. Due to the inadequate and incomplete procedure for identifying and assisting HIV-positive prisoners in the parish jails, prisoners in neither of these categories receive HIV treatment.

Moreover, DOC's procedure for monitoring the adequacy of medical services for their prisoners in parish jails is limited. The DOC has developed internal guidelines for acceptable conditions in parish jails, a document that contains standards for provision of medical, dental and mental health care that reference standards issued by the American Correctional Association.²²³ These guidelines do not mention HIV; rather they state that medical care for "chronic conditions" must be available, or the inmate should be transferred "immediately" to a DOC facility.²²⁴ The DOC conducts inspections for compliance under the guidelines only once a year. The responsibility for identification of prisoners whose medical condition requires transfer, and for initiating transfer, lies solely with the parish jail. ²²⁵

222 Ibid.

55

²²³ Louisiana Department of Corrections, "Basic Jail Guidelines: State Offenders Housed in Local Jail Facilities December 2011," on file with Human Rights Watch;

²²⁴ Louisiana Department of Corrections, "Basic Jail Guidelines," IV-C-013, on file with Human Rights Watch.

²²⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Raman Singh, MD, medical director, Louisiana Department of Corrections, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, June 2, 2015.

In addition to problems encountered by people who enter jails already knowing their HIVpositive status, people who were newly diagnosed with HIV while in parish jails often failed to access treatment, or experienced delays. This was true even in jails that have regular HIV testing programs such as Orleans Parish Prison.

Robert, 43, was in OPP for five months in 2012 and was diagnosed with HIV while he was there. "They did lab work and said we will try to get you on medication but they never did," He recalled.²²⁶ Ellison, 42, said that he was hospitalized while at OPP in 2014 and diagnosed as HIV-positive:

But it still took a month to get me on meds, and medical care there is very iffy. Some days they would give me all of my pills, other days only some of them, and once it stopped for a week when they ran out. Another time they gave me somebody else's meds.²²⁷

Tonda Ricard-Garner, infection control coordinator at OPP, told Human Rights Watch that OPP's recent construction of new medical facilities and other changes will improve the quality of both HIV testing and treatment at OPP:

We are now all in one place, the patient's files are located in the same place as the doctor, and we have a primary care doctor who is a specialist in internal medicine and new nurse practitioners. We expect that medical care systems will be getting a lot better.²²⁸

An official at Jefferson Parish Prison stated that it is "much faster" to continue someone's medications than to initiate anti-retroviral treatment for the newly diagnosed. Nursing supervisor Ken Golding told Human Rights Watch that at Jefferson, a newly diagnosed prisoner will see the primary care doctor at about 30 days, then have viral load tests taken, then see the doctor again with the lab report. According to Golding, it can take up to 60 days for a newly diagnosed prisoner to begin anti-retroviral treatment. Golding explained

²²⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Robert O., New Orleans, Louisiana, April 10, 2015.

²²⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with Ellison M., New Orleans, Louisiana, January 27, 2015.

²²⁸ Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Tonda Ricard-Garner, infection control coordinator, Orleans Parish Prison, October 5, 2015.

that the viral load test costs \$1,000, so "we can't do it earlier because we want to make sure they don't leave within a few weeks."²²⁹

Despite complaints about the costs of HIV treatment, no parish jails in Louisiana are taking advantage of a federal program that helps pay for medications for people in pre-trial detention. The AIDS Drug Assistance Program (ADAP) is utilized by 17 states to support provision of HIV medications to pre-trial detainees.²³⁰ In North Carolina, for example, ADAP helps to pay for HIV medications in one-third of the state's county jails.²³¹ The state Office of Public Health is currently evaluating the possibility of pilot programs for ADAP payments in two locations—the Terrabonne Parish Prison and East Baton Rouge Parish Prison.²³²

Linkage to Care

It is imperative for the individual and for community health that HIV care continues after release from prison or jail, as a person adhering to treatment is much less likely to transmit the virus to others.²³³ Although HIV treatment while incarcerated may improve health, lapses in post-release care may negate the benefits of such treatment. Interruption in anti-retroviral therapy is associated with increased viral burden, antiretroviral resistance, and increased ability to transmit the virus.²³⁴

Nationally, public health authorities have prioritized the issue of linking to HIV care after incarceration, and most federal HIV funding related to prisons and jails has been directed

²²⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Ken Golding, nursing supervisor, Jefferson Parish Correctional Center, Gretna, Louisiana, June 5, 2015.

²³⁰ National Association of State and Territorial AIDS Directors (NASTAD), ADAP Report 2015,

https://www.nastad.org/resource/national-adap-monitoring-project-2015-annual-report (accessed March 19, 2016).

²³¹ Human Rights Watch telephone interview with John Furnari, ADAP coordinator, North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services, Raleigh, North Carolina, July 20, 2015.

²³² Human Rights Watch interview with Karissa Page, Louisiana Office of Public Health, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, November 10, 2014; Human Rights Watch email communication with Kira Radtke, services manager, Louisiana Office of Public Health, November 30, 2015.

²³³ J. Baillargeon et al., "Accessing Antiretroviral Therapy Following Release From Prison," *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 301:8, February 25, 2009, pp. 848-857.

²³⁴ S.A. Springer, et al., "Effectiveness of Anti-Retroviral Therapy Among HIV-infected Prisoners: Re-incarceration and the Lack of Sustained Benefit After Release to the Community," *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, 38:12, 2004, pp. 1754-1760; A. Spaulding, et al., "Diversity of Release Patterns for Jail Detainees: Implications for Public Health Interventions," *American Journal of Public Health*, 101 (Supp. 1), 2011, pp. 347-352.

to support discharge planning for people living with HIV who are leaving correctional facilities.²³⁵

Since 2013, the Special Projects of National Significance (SPNS) program from the Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) has supported a program for the Louisiana state Department of Corrections that facilitates linkage to care for HIV-positive prisoners returning to the community.²³⁶

SPNS program staff from the state Office of Public Health coordinate with medical staff from each of the nine DOC prison facilities to identify prisoners prior to release and use video conferencing to ensure they leave prison with an appointment at an HIV clinic and an adequate medication²³⁷ Assistance is provided to help prisoners reinstate Medicaid benefits upon release. Video conferences with case managers at AIDS service organizations in former prisoners' communities assess other re-entry needs, such as housing. According to Karissa Page and Jean Schexnayder, coordinators of the SPNS program, this initiative assisted 76 HIV-positive prisoners with re-entry services between October 2013 and July 2015. Of those receiving video conferencing services, only 18 percent were not linked to care (defined as attending outside medical appointments) within 90 days of release; most attended their medical appointments within 40 days of leaving the correctional facility.²³⁸

Unfortunately this effective program for DOC prisoners is also not available to inmates housed by DOC in parish jails. According to Karissa Page, part of the SPNS grant allowed them to attempt a linkage program at East Baton Rouge Parish Prison in January 2014. However, the program failed in large part because the jail had been sending prisoners to the HIV clinic at Earl K. Long hospital in Baton Rouge, which closed as a result of

²³⁵ Centers for Disease Control, "HIV and Incarceration," undated, http://www.cdc.gov/hiv/group/correctional.html (accessed January 22, 2016).

²³⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Karissa Page, Louisiana Office of Public Health, Human Rights Watch interview with Karissa Page, Louisiana Office of Public Health, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, November 10, 2014.

²³⁷ Louisiana Office of Public Health, STD/HIV Program, "Video Conference Service: Protocols for the Louisiana Office of Public Health STD/HIV Program and for Ryan White Part A and Part B Case Management Agencies," September 30, 2014, on file with Human Rights Watch.

²³⁸Human Rights Watch interview with Karissa Page, Louisiana Office of Public Health, Louisiana Office of Public Health, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, November 10, 2014; The Policy and Research Group, "Semi-Annual Evaluation Report, Louisiana Office of Public Health, STD/HIV Program, Special Projects of National Significance Program, Systems Linkages and Access to Care for Populations at High Risk of HIV Infection Initiative, Louisiana," February 2015, on file with Human Rights Watch.

privatization. The replacement hospital, Our Lady of the Lake, did not agree to continue "offender care" so the jail did not want to participate in the linkage program until they found another provider for HIV services.²³⁹ As one EBR medical staff member explained:

When Earl K. Long was there we had a good relationship with their clinic. If we knew someone was leaving we would call them and just change their 'jail' appointment to a private appointment for them. But since they closed, our linkage to care has been a weak link.²⁴⁰

Orleans Parish Prison has a program for linkage to HIV care upon release that is operated in conjunction with CrescentCare Health Services, formerly the NO/AIDS Task Force. For most of its duration, the OPP linkage program was part of a private foundation grant entitled Positive Charge, a four-year effort coordinated through the Louisiana Public Health Institute (LPHI) to ensure that people newly diagnosed with HIV or those not receiving care connect to medical services. The clients targeted by Positive Charge were not all in jail or prison, but a jail component was important because "incarceration" was identified by 40 percent of participants as the number one barrier to obtaining medical care.²⁴¹

²³⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Karissa Page, Louisiana Office of Public Health, Human Rights Watch interview with Karissa Page, Louisiana Office of Public Health, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, November 10, 2014.

²⁴⁰Human Rights Watch interview with Linda Otteson, director, Prison Medical Services, East Baton Rouge Parish Prison, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, June 2, 2015. Since this interview, EBR has made changes to its health staff and agreed to participate in a pilot program for utilizing ADAP funding for HIV medications for pre-trial detainees. Human Rights Watch interview with Chad Guillot, EMS, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, September 3, 2015.

²⁴¹ Louisiana Public Health Institute, "Louisiana Positive Charge," Power Point presentation on file with Human Rights Watch.

HIV TESTING, TREATMENT, AND LINKAGE TO CARE AT RIKERS ISLAND CORRECTIONAL FACILITY, NEW YORK CITY

Rikers Island, New York, is one of the nation's largest jails, with an average daily population of nearly 12,000 prisoners. The NYC Department of Health and Mental Hygiene oversees the health care of jail inmates at Rikers, with services administered by a private health care contractor, Correctional Health Services, Inc.

The prevalence of HIV among Rikers Island inmates is 5 percent, significantly higher than the national average of 1.5 percent in prisons.

Since 2007, Rikers has implemented "opt-out" testing for HIV conducted by medical staff as part of the intake process. Within 24 hours of arrival every inmate who does not opt-out receives an HIV test in conjunction with a comprehensive medical examination. Newly diagnosed individuals are given anti-retroviral medication within 48 hours of arrival. Those who were taking medication before entry are supplied with their medications within 48 hours, aided by electronic medical records that connect to state pharmaceutical and hospital systems.

Discharge planning starts at intake, as all HIV-positive prisoners are assigned to a case manager who assists with linkage to community services including medical appointments, housing and applications for Medicaid, ADAP and other government benefit programs.

HIV-positive prisoners are also assigned to a health liaison to the court system who advocates for early release and participation in alternatives to incarceration programs. Supported by federal grant programs such as the Special Projects of National Significance (SPNS), the linkage to care program also provides transportation to medical appointments after release, as well as follow-up visits to ensure that people remained in HIV treatment.

Data show that this comprehensive approach achieves dramatic results in reducing viral load, connecting and retaining people in care, and diverting many out of jail and into drug treatment or other rehabilitative programs.

Between 2007 and 2012, for example, 555 HIV-positive prisoners enrolled in Rikers linkage programs. Of these, 71 percent accessed HIV primary care services within 30 days of release, 52 percent were in alcohol or substance use treatment within 30 days of release, and 32 percent found housing within that period. In 2013, health liaisons assisted 735 people in the criminal courts. Of these, 499 (67 percent) were diverted to alternatives to incarceration, including alcohol or drug treatment programs.

SOURCE: LINKAGES AND CARE ENGAGEMENT: FROM NYC JAIL TO COMMUNITY PROVIDER, ALISON O. JORDAN, LCSW, NEW YORK CITY DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND MENTAL HYGIENCE MARCH 24, 2015. Overall, Positive Charge linked 906 clients to medical care between July 2010 and March 2014, with more than 70 percent remaining in care during the follow-up period. Of these, 129 people were linked to care via the OPP portion of the program, during which a CrescentCare social worker went into the jail to meet with HIV-positive prisoners before their release. The grant has now expired, but the OPP program is ongoing, supported by CrescentCare and private funding.²⁴²

In late 2015, Lafayette Parish Correctional Center began working with Acadiana Cares, an AIDS service organization nearby to support HIV-positive inmates upon release. Other than the programs described above, linkage to care is limited—and in most cases non-existent—for HIV-positive people leaving Louisiana jails. At Caddo, medical staff said they "try their best" to give departing prisoners the remainder of their medications, and information about where to obtain follow up treatment, but often do not get advance notice of pending releases.²⁴³

In all regions of the state, AIDS service organizations described a challenging situation where many clients simply disappear from sight, are then are discovered to be incarcerated, and staff attempts to get them back into care. According to Carol Giles of Southwest Louisiana AIDS Council (SLAC), about a quarter of their 600 clients have a history of incarceration. She said that Calcasieu Parish CC will bring prisoners to their clinic for HIV care, but there is no contact from the jail when the person is being released.²⁴⁴

When clients don't show up for an appointment, we immediately check the jail website to stay current on who is missing in action. Then we will send a navigator over to their house and talk with their family about when they are getting out. We are very proactive about keeping people in care.

²⁴² Human Rights Watch interview with Neysa Fanwick, Crescent Care, New Orleans, Louisiana, October 23, 2014.
²⁴³ Human Rights Watch interview with Sheila Wright, director, Health Services, Caddo Correctional Center, Shreveport, Louisiana, April 8, 2015. At OPP, federal monitors found that HIV-positive inmates failed to receive their "bridge" medications upon release due to a failure of correctional staff to notify the medical department of impending releases. *Jones v.Gusman,* Monitor's Report No. 2, August 26, 2014, p. 92, http://neworleans.macarthurjusticecenter.org/uploads/rsmjc-neworleans/documents/13_2014.08.26._filed_compliance_report_2.pdf; Monitor's Report No. 3, February 25, 2015, p. 88, http://www.nolajailmonitors.org/uploads/3/7/5/7/37578255/jones_et_al_v._gusman_3_compliance_report_02_25_15.pdf (accessed March 19, 2016).

²⁴⁴ Human Rights Watch interview with Carol Giles, director of Client Services, Southwest Louisiana AIDS Council, Lake Charles, Louisiana, October 12, 2015.

Giles explained, "By the time we see them again, a significant number have been off of their medications."²⁴⁵ A case manager at Central Louisiana AIDS Support Services (CLASS), said that "jail is the number one reason our clients drop out of care," but they have so many clients they do not have the resources to track people down who are incarcerated.²⁴⁶

Volunteers of America (VOA) in Baton Rouge provides HIV case management for over 400 clients, more than a third of whom have been in jail or prison.²⁴⁷ According to a VOA case manager interviewed by Human Rights Watch, the group rarely hears from the jails upon a client's release. "If someone disappears, we will look on the computer and see if the client is in jail, and we just wait for them to be released to get them back into medical care."²⁴⁸

VOA participates in the SPNS program with the state DOC prisoners, and believes that such an approach could be workable in the jail setting. With the SPNS program, however, they work with a designated person who will contact them when a prisoner is about to be discharged into their area. "If we had a regular contact [at the jail] that would help tremendously. Now, it just depends on who you get on a good day."²⁴⁹

Sharon Jefferson, executive director at Family Services of Greater Baton Rouge, described several privately-funded initiatives that are helping her staff to work with the nurses at both EBR and WBR to identify HIV-positive people who are on their way out and help them to make medical appointments after they are released.²⁵⁰ But she rarely is able to reach people before they leave the facility, and Jefferson says it is "nothing like the SPNS program for state prisoners, and I think we really need it here."²⁵¹

²⁴⁵ Ibid.

²⁴⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Devon Sanders, case manager, Central Louisiana AIDS Support Services, Alexandria, Louisiana, April 9, 2015.

²⁴⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with Lacey Narcisse, case manager, Volunteers of America, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, January 10, 2015.

²⁴⁸ Ibid.

²⁴⁹ Ibid.

 ²⁵⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Sharon Jefferson, executive director, Family Services of Greater Baton Rouge, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, April 7, 2015.
 ²⁵¹ Ibid.

Confusion around Eligibility

One barrier to providing linkage to care is confusion related to Ryan White program rules concerning eligibility for case management services for incarcerated persons. Under HRSA Policy Notice 07-04, Ryan White funds may be used for support services for people who are within 180 days of discharge from a correctional facility. These services may include social support, primary care, and other transitional assistance and may or may not be part of discharge planning. The policy aims to ensure that AIDS service providers in the community can offer services to those in jails and other short-term facilities that might not provide them.²⁵² However, because Ryan White is intended to be the provider of last resort where other services are not available, the policy places the onus on the grantees to first determine whether such services "are or should be covered by the correctional institution."²⁵³

Understandably, AIDS service providers expressed confusion about these Ryan White regulations. Staff at one AIDS service organization said they close a client's case after the client has been in jail for 90 days.²⁵⁴ The director of client services at another ASO stated that with clients who are in jail, they worry that services provided will not be reimbursed under Ryan White because they are often unable to judge whether the inmate will be released within 180 days.

We look at arrest records every day and scroll through them to see if any of our clients is in jail. Where we can use the court date we sometimes try to work out the release date based on the charge.²⁵⁵

These uncertainties impede provision of services to clients in jail related to their discharge and linkage to care. An official with the state Office of Public Health acknowledged that linkage to care was much stronger under the SPNS program in state prisons than in the parish jails, primarily due to less predictable release dates than in the state prisons.²⁵⁶

²⁵² Ryan White Policy Notice 07-04, September 28, 2007.

²⁵³ Ibid., para. 2(b).

²⁵⁴ Human Rights Watch interview with Lacey Narcisse and Danette Brown, Volunteers of America, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, January 21, 2015.

²⁵⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Barry LaFleur, director of Client Services, Acadiana Cares, Lafayette, Louisiana, January 20, 2015.

²⁵⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Kira Radtke, services manager, Louisiana Office of Public Health, STD/HIV Program, June 10, 2015.

Ryan White administrators also noted that the AIDS service organizations in their area could benefit from additional guidance and training to improve uniformity within the region, as well as greater understanding of the regulations and to maximize services provided.²⁵⁷

Limitations Sharing Medical Records

Another barrier to linkage to care at re-entry is the inability to efficiently, and with the inmate's consent, share a prisoner's medical records with medical providers on the outside. Continuity of care is greatly enhanced where medical information is part of a smooth transition between prison and community health providers (See Rikers Textbox).

In New Orleans, for example, efforts are underway to connect the medical records system of the Orleans Parish Prison (OPP) with the network of the Greater New Orleans Health Information Exchange (GNOHIE). The GNOHIE system permits all of the major primary care clinics that offer services to indigent and low-income patients to share patients' medical records with each other and with the two hospitals providing most of the care to this population as well as with the city's ambulance service.

Under a privately funded grant, the Louisiana Public Health Institute is leading an initiative to provide technical assistance to the Orleans Parish Sheriff's Office (OPSO) on the selection and implementation of an electronic health record system at the jail that will connect to the GNOHIE. Having found through this initiative that 55 percent of their inmates have also sought health services from GNOHIE member clinics, OPSO agreed to join the GNOHIE membership, a decision that impacts the quality of treatment in jail as well as continuity of care upon release. LPHI and OPSO hope to have the jail connected to the GNOHIE by the end of 2016.²⁵⁸

Cycle of Incarceration

Lack of dedicated staffing, confusing federal regulations, and lack of access to medical records contribute to an absence of discharge planning for prisoners leaving Louisiana

²⁵⁷ Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Shamell Lavigne, program administrator, Ryan White Program, City of Baton Rouge, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, January 11, 2016.

²⁵⁸ Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Rajul Jain, Program Lead, GNOHIE Community Care Continuum, New Orleans, Louisiana, January 5, 2016.

parish jails. But perhaps the most serious impediment to regaining stability after release from jail is the relentless cycle of incarceration and release itself.

For many HIV positive people in Louisiana, jail has become what one interviewee called "a second home" due to multiple incarcerations for mostly non-violent offenses, particularly drug-related charges.²⁵⁹

Mark A., for example, said that he had been in and out of jail over the course of eight years on charges that included theft, a minor sex offense, marijuana possession, outstanding warrants, and several theft charges that were ultimately dismissed.²⁶⁰ Joanne, 33, said she had spent "eight years on and off" in jail for drug charges and for violating parole on the drug-related charges.²⁶¹ Ruth, 48, said she forged \$3,000 in checks in 2000, received an 11 year sentence, and has spent the last decade in and out of prison on this charge and related parole violations.²⁶² Cynthia is a 46 year old woman who described doing jail time when she was 25, 28, 39, 43 and 46 years old, all on drug charges.²⁶³ Larry, 35, was in jail on drug charges and/or outstanding warrants related to those charges in 2009, 2010, 2011, 2012, 2013 and 2014.²⁶⁴ Gary, 43, thinks he has been in jail "about 9 times" but there have been so many "I can't remember them all."²⁶⁵

Such patterns of chronic incarceration are harmful to the health of people with HIV as stability is essential to successful suppression of the virus. Numerous studies indicate that cycles of arrest and imprisonment increase viral load and contribute to poor health outcomes for injection drug users, sex workers, and other heavily policed populations.²⁶⁶ According to Dr. MarkAlain Dery, director of the HIV clinic at Tulane University:

²⁵⁹Human Rights Watch interview with David M., Baton Rouge, Louisiana, January 27, 2015.

²⁶⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Mark A., Baton Rouge, Louisiana, June 2, 2015.

²⁶¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Joanne J., Lafayette, Louisiana, January 27, 2015.

²⁶² Human Rights Watch interview with Ruth S., Lafayette, Louisiana, January 27, 2015.

²⁶³ Human Rights Watch interview with Cynthia B., Lafayette, Louisiana, January 27, 2015.

²⁶⁴ Human Rights Watch interview with Larry V., New Orleans, Louisiana, January 28, 2015.

²⁶⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Gary L., New Orleans, Louisiana, April 10, 2015.

²⁶⁶ See RP Westergaard et al., "Incarceration Predicts Virologic Failure For HIV-Infected Injection Drug Users Receiving Anti-Retroviral Therapy," *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, 53:7, October 2011, pp. 725-731; S.A. Strathdee et al., "Substance Use and HIV Among Female Sex Workers and Female Prisoners: Risk Environments and Implications for Prevention, Treatment and Policies," *Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome*, 69 (Supp. 2), 2015, pp. 5110-5117.

Going in and out of jail is very disruptive to housing, income and other keys to staying in care.... Whatever discharge planning can accomplish is often undermined by another arrest and incarceration.²⁶⁷

Fear of Discrimination and Harassment

Many HIV positive people told Human Rights Watch that they feared harassment and abuse while in jail, which dissuaded them from disclosing their status while incarcerated. Donald, 54, said:

I didn't want to test for HIV in jail. The inmates look at you funny and they know why the nurses call you back. If you get something extra like Ensure [a dietary supplement], I've seen inmates hassle those guys.²⁶⁸

Larry, 35, says that dorm inmates at St. Charles Parish jail pointed to a toilet and told him: "This will be your toilet. We don't have to sit on the same toilet."²⁶⁹ Michael, 40, told Human Rights Watch that he spent eight months in 2014 at Union Parish Detention Center on a parole violation and additional charges, and reported extreme discrimination based on his HIV-positive status. This, he said, included being placed in solitary confinement for the entire eight months of his incarceration; being denied exercise, commissary, and visitation privileges; and suffering humiliation at the hands of guards and other inmates. He said that one Union Parish jail official told him that he was in solitary "because he had AIDS."²⁷⁰ Human Rights Watch has referred Michael's case to the anti-discrimination division of the US Department of Justice, which at time of writing had opened an investigation under the Americans with Disabilities Act. ²⁷¹

According to Carol Giles at Southwest Louisiana AIDS Council, "A significant number of our clients don't disclose their HIV status while in jail. They just go without meds because of stigma." Chris Michiotto, director of the Philadelphia Center in Shreveport, said that most

²⁶⁷ Human Rights Watch telephone interview with MarkAlain Dery, DO, New Orleans, Louisiana, January 20, 2016.

²⁶⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with Donald F., New Orleans, Louisiana, June 10, 2015.

²⁶⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Larry V., New Orleans, Louisiana, January 27, 2015.

²⁷⁰ Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Michael T., Monroe, Louisiana, June 26, 2015.

²⁷¹ Human Rights Watch email communication with Jana Erickson, US Department of Justice, November 5, 2016. Union Parish Jail has not responded to Human Rights Watch's offer of an opportunity to respond to these allegations. Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Warden J. Ward, Union Parish Detention Center, Farmerville, Louisiana, March 1, 2016.

of his clients just stop taking their medication in jail because they don't want to reveal their HIV status. He said:

There's really no incentive to come out as HIV-positive.... I mean if they could expect treatment and linkage to care and services, maybe people would do it. But right now there is only the down side.²⁷²

²⁷² Human Rights Watch interview with Chris Michiotto, director of Philadelphia Center, Shreveport, Louisiana, April 8, 2015.

II. Human Rights Standards

Right to Health in Detention

All people, including prisoners, have the right to enjoy the highest attainable standard of health.²⁷³ Prisoners have a right to adequate medical care while in detention, and states have a corresponding responsibility to ensure that it is provided.

Article 10 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), which the US ratified in 1992, requires that people in detention "be treated with humanity and respect for the inherent dignity of the human person."²⁷⁴

The UN Human Rights Committee, the international expert body responsible for interpreting the ICCPR and monitoring states' compliance with it, has affirmed that "the obligation to treat individuals deprived of their liberty with respect for the inherent dignity of the human person encompasses the provision of adequate medical care in detention."²⁷⁵ As the US Supreme Court noted in *Estelle v. Gamble,* "An inmate must rely on prison authorities to treat his medical needs; if the authorities fail to do so, those needs will not be met."²⁷⁶

The UN Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners, or "Nelson Mandela Rules," were adopted by the UN General Assembly in 1957 and revised in 2015. The Mandela Rules are an authoritative interpretation of governments' human rights obligations in this area. They hold that "the provision of health care for prisoners is a state responsibility," and that "prisoners should enjoy the same standards of health care that

²⁷³ Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR), adopted December 10, 1948, G.A. Res. 217A(III), U.N. Doc. A/810 at 71 (1948) art. 25 International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR), adopted December 16, 1966, G.A. Res. 2200A (XXI), 21 U.N. GAOR Supp. (No. 16) at 49, U.N. Doc. A/6316 (1966), 993 U.N.T.S. 3, entered into force January 3, 1976 art. 12.

²⁷⁴ International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), adopted December 16, 1966, G.A. Res. 2200A (XXI), 21 U.N. GAOR Supp. (No. 16) at 52, U.N. Doc. A/6316 (1966), 999 U.N.T.S. 171, entered into force March 23, 1976, ratified by the US on June 8, 1992, art. 10. Article 50 of the ICCPR states that all of the covenant's provisions "shall extend to all parts of federal States without limitations or exceptions." Ibid., art. 50.

²⁷⁵ *Pinto v. Trinidad and Tobago* (Communication No. 232/1987), report of the Human Rights Committee, vol. 2, U.N. Doc. A/45/40, p. 69. For additional supporting authority, see Body of Principles for the Protection of All Persons Under any form of Detention or Imprisonment, UNGA Resolution 43/173/(1988); European Committee for the Prevention of Torture and Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CPT), CPT Standards, CPT/IN/E2002; Nelson Mandela Rules.

²⁷⁶ Estelle v. Gamble, 429 US 97 (1976), at 103.

are available in the community."²⁷⁷ They also state that, "Health care services shall be organized in close relationship to the general public health administration and in a way that ensures continuity of treatment and care, including for HIV, tuberculosis and other infectious diseases as well as drug dependence."²⁷⁸

The Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, the body responsible for interpreting and monitoring governments' compliance with the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR), has said that, "States are under the obligation to respect the right to health by, inter alia, refraining from denying or limiting equal access for all persons, including prisoners ... to preventive, curative and palliative health services."²⁷⁹

The United States has signed but not ratified the ICESCR. However, the committee's views are an authoritative interpretation of what the right to health entails, of relevance even to those states that have not ratified the ICESCR. In addition, the US government is not entirely without obligation under ICESCR, as signatories must refrain from taking steps that undermine the "object and purpose" of the treaty.²⁸⁰

In *Estelle v. Gamble*, the US Supreme Court held that prisons that exhibit "deliberate indifference to the serious medical needs of prisoners" violate the 8th Amendment's prohibition on cruel or unusual punishment because this constitutes the "unnecessary and wanton infliction of pain."²⁸¹

While the Supreme Court has not ruled specifically on whether prison authorities' failure to provide HIV treatment can violate the 8th amendment under *Estelle*, the Third Circuit Court of Appeals in *Montgomery v. Pinchak* ruled that it can.²⁸² In that case, the circuit court held

²⁷⁷ United Nations Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners, *Nelson Mandela Rules 2015*, Rule 24(1); See also, Rick Lines, "From equivalence of standards to equivalence of objectives: the entitlement of prisoners to standards of health higher than those outside prisons," *International Journal of Prisoner Health*, vol. 2, 2006, p. 269.

²⁷⁸ Nelson Mandela Rules, Rule 24(2).

²⁷⁹ Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, General Comment No. 14, The Right to the Highest Attainable Standard of Health, UN Doc. E/C.12/2000/4, adopted August 11, 2000.

²⁸⁰ Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties, adopted May 23, 2969, entered into force January 27, 1980, art.18.

²⁸¹ *Estelle v. Gamble*, 429 US 97 (1976). In the same year, the US Supreme Court had deemed the "unnecessary and wanton infliction of pain" a violation of the 8th Amendment in *Gregg v. Georgia*, 428 US 153, 173 (1976).

²⁸² Montgomery v. Pinchak, 294 F3d 492 (3d Cir. 2002). Ibid., Louisiana is part of the 5th Judicial Circuit, so the ruling in Montgomery is not directly applicable there.

that HIV medications constitute a "serious medical need" under the test laid down by *Estelle*, and that "deliberate indifference" to that need by prison authorities can therefore constitute an 8th Amendment violation.²⁸³

The World Health Organization (WHO) and UNAIDS have issued non-binding but authoritative interpretations of human rights standards relating to prisoners and HIV, particularly the principle that prisoners have the right to health care at a standard equivalent to that available in the community.

The WHO Guidelines on HIV Infection and AIDS in Prisons establish detailed standards that include HIV prevention education, voluntary testing, treatment equivalent to that available to the general population, and procedures to ensure continuity of care for persons living with HIV upon release.²⁸⁴ WHO guidelines also state that, "The general principles adopted by national AIDS programmes should apply equally without discrimination to prisoners and to the community."²⁸⁵

In any given context there is room for debate as to what constitutes the "same standards of health care that are available in the community." But by failing to ensure routine HIV testing in parish jails, authorities at the state and parish level in Louisiana are effectively foreclosing on *any* possibility of treatment to an unknown number of HIV positive prisoners and detainees.

The failure to live up to basic state responsibilities could hardly be clearer, and is lent additional urgency by the fact that HIV positive prisoners and detainees who do not receive treatment in prison may suffer catastrophic health problems that cannot be corrected upon release. The failure of state authorities to provide routine HIV testing in parish jails is particularly deplorable when, as officials in some jails indicated to Human Rights Watch, it is at least in part a deliberate effort to avoid the subsequent expense of providing medical treatment to people who require it.

283 Ibid.

²⁸⁴ WHO, "Guidelines on HIV Infection and AIDS in Prisons (1999),"

http://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/jc277-who-guidel-prisons_en_3.pdf (accessed March 19, 2016). ²⁸⁵ Ibid.,(A)(2).

The Louisiana Department of Corrections operates a two-tiered system that fails to ensure access to HIV testing, treatment, and linkage to care upon release for more than half of its population. The flawed assumption that no DOC prisoners with HIV are held in local jails ignores the fact that many DOC prisoners do not enter the system at a DOC facility where they will be tested for HIV. Because so few Louisiana parish jails offer HIV testing, the number of DOC prisoners in parish jails who are HIV-positive is not zero; rather, it is an unknown number and the DOC has chosen to let it remain so.

For its part, the US federal government has exacerbated these human rights problems by cutting HIV positive people off from some federal programs that help them secure access to treatment simply because they become incarcerated. The net impact of these restrictions is not only to shift a financial burden onto state and local governments, but to create barriers to HIV treatment and linkage to care and services upon re-entry. The US government does, however, provide funding for HIV-related interventions in a number of jails and prisons, including the Special Projects of National Significance programs described above.²⁸⁶

²⁸⁶ lbid., p. 56.

Acknowledgements

This report was written by Megan McLemore, senior researcher in the Health and Human Rights Division. The report is based on research by Megan McLemore and Rashmi Chopra, research fellow in the Health and Human Rights Division. The report was reviewed at Human Rights Watch by Joseph Amon, director of the Health and Human Rights Division, Jamie Fellner, senior counsel, and Alison Parker, co-director, in the US Program, Shantha Rau Barraga, director of the Disability Rights Program, Chris Albin-Lackey, senior legal advisor, and Danielle Haas, senior editor, Program Office. Production assistance was provided by Meg Mszyco, associate, Olivia Hunter, publications associate, and Fitzroy Hepkins, administrative manager.

Human Rights Watch gratefully acknowledges the invaluable assistance of individuals and organizations who made this report possible, including Claude Martin, Barry Lafleur and Alton Thornton at Acadiana Cares, Neysa Fanwick and Lucy Cordts at Crescent Care, Devon Sanders at CLASS, Vickie Remillard at GO CARE, Sharon Jefferson and staff at Family Services of Greater Baton Rouge, Carol Giles at Southwest Louisiana AIDS Council, Chris Michiotto and Darren Stanley at the Philadelphia Center, Russell Brewer and Sara Chrestman at Louisiana Public Health Institute, Jon Wool, Kaya Williams and Corinna Yazbek of Vera Institute of Justice, the ACLU of Louisiana, Kira Radtke, Karissa Page, Christine Brennan, Anne Spaulding, Ross MacDonald, Josiah Rich, Zachary Rosner, Henry Walker, Rhonda Irving, Lisa Freeman, James Windom, Reps. Patricia Haynes Smith, Denise Marcelle, Brandi Bowen, Erika Sugimori, Deon Haywood, and many others.

Most of all, Human Rights Watch is grateful to the courageous people who shared their experiences for publication in this report.

PAYING THE PRICE

Failure to Deliver HIV Services in Louisiana Parish Jails

In 2011, the United States, in concert with countries around the world, announced the "beginning of the end of AIDS." Defeating AIDS would be a stunning public health achievement. But doing so requires addressing HIV in correctional systems—and nowhere more so than in Louisiana, which leads the nation in new HIV infections and incarceration rates.

The same socio-economic factors that place people at risk for HIV—poverty, homelessness, drug dependence, mental illness are also associated with higher rates of incarceration. For heavily policed groups, the overlap of HIV and imprisonment is not a coincidence. Going to jail tends to make people poorer, less stably housed, and more likely to be jailed again—factors known to play a part in HIV prevention and outcomes. Repeated incarceration, often for minor crimes, can have serious health consequences for people living with HIV.

Paying the Price presents the voices of people living with HIV who have been detained in parish jails across Louisiana, where HIV services are limited, sporadic, and often non-existent. HIV testing is limited to a handful of facilities; treatment for HIV in parish jails is delayed, interrupted, and sometimes denied altogether. Despite the importance of continuity of care to people with HIV, those who leave most parish jails in Louisiana endure a haphazard process, including leftover medications, a list of HIV providers, and in some cases nothing at all.

Federal, state, and local governments should immediately increase inmates' access to HIV testing, treatment, and linkage to care upon release from Louisiana parish jails. Louisiana should continue to press forward criminal justice reforms that promote alternatives to incarceration.



An inmate receiving a voluntary HIV test at Lafayette Parish Correctional Center, Lafayette, Louisiana. © 2016 Bryan Tarnowski for Human Rights Watch

hrw.org